RESEARCH ARTICLE



Partition regularity of Pythagorean pairs

Nikos Frantzikinakis¹, Oleksiy Klurman² and Joel Moreira³

¹University of Crete, Department of Mathematics and Applied Mathematics, Heraklion Greece;

E-mail: frantzikinakis@gmail.com.

²School of Mathematics, University of Bristol, Bristol, UK; E-mail: lklurman@gmail.com.

³Warwick Mathematics Institute, University of Warwick, Coventry, UK;

E-mail: joel.moreira@warwick.ac.uk (corresponding author).

Received: 15 October 2023; Revised: 30 July 2024; Accepted: 18 October 2024

2020 Mathematics Subject Classification: Primary - 05D10; Secondary - 11N37, 11B30, 37A44

Abstract

We address a core partition regularity problem in Ramsey theory by proving that every finite coloring of the positive integers contains monochromatic Pythagorean pairs (i.e., $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $x^2 \pm y^2 = z^2$ for some $z \in \mathbb{N}$). We also show that partitions generated by level sets of multiplicative functions taking finitely many values always contain Pythagorean triples. Our proofs combine known Gowers uniformity properties of aperiodic multiplicative functions with a novel and rather flexible approach based on concentration estimates of multiplicative functions.

Contents

1	Intr	oduction and main results	2		
	1.1	Introduction	2		
	1.2	Partition and density regularity of Pythagorean pairs	3		
	1.3	Pythagorean triples on level sets of multiplicative functions	5		
	1.4	Parametric reformulation of the main results	5		
	1.5	Other results	6		
		1.5.1 A question from [16]	6		
		1.5.2 General linear forms	7		
		1.5.3 More general expressions and averages	7		
	1.6	Further directions	7		
	1.7	Notation	9		
2	Roadmap to the proofs9				
	2.1	Reduction of Theorem 1.6 to a positivity property for multiplicative functions	9		
	2.2		11		
	2.3		14		
	2.4		16		
3	Bac		18		
	3.1		18		
	3.2		19		
	3.3		20		
			20		

© The Author(s), 2025. Published by Cambridge University Press. This is an Open Access article, distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution licence (https://creativecommons.org/licenses/by/4.0/), which permits unrestricted re-use, distribution, and reproduction in any medium, provided the original work is properly cited.

		3.3.2 Distance between multiplicative functions			
		3.3.3 Pretentious multiplicative functions			
		3.3.4 Aperiodic multiplicative functions			
	3.4	Some Borel measurability results			
4	Туре	I Pythagorean pairs 23			
5	Non	inear concentration estimates 26			
	5.1	Preparatory counting arguments			
	5.2	Concentration estimate for additive functions			
	5.3	Concentration estimates for multiplicative functions			
	5.4	Proof of Proposition 5.1			
6	Туре	II Pythagorean pairs and more 37			
	6.1	Proof of Theorem 2.9			
	6.2	Proof of Theorem 1.8			
7	Pythagorean triples on level sets - Reduction to the pretentious case 4				
	7.1	Preparation			
	7.2	Proof of Proposition 7.1			
8	Pvth	agorean triples on level sets - The pretentious case 47			
	8.1	Proof of Corollary 2.17			
	8.2	Proof of Proposition 8.1			
	8.3	More general equations			
Ref	erenc				

1. Introduction and main results

1.1. Introduction

A fundamental problem in Ramsey theory is to determine which patterns must appear in a single cell for every partition of $\mathbb{N} = \{1, 2, ...\}$ into finitely many cells. A famous example is provided by an early theorem of Schur [44], which states that every finite partition of \mathbb{N} has a solution to the equation x + y = z where all variables x, y, z belong to the same cell. Equations (and systems of equations) that satisfy this property are called *partition regular*.

In 1933, Rado significantly extended Schur's theorem by characterizing all systems of linear equations that are partition regular [41]. Polynomial equations, however, have proven to be much more difficult to tackle. In particular, the following notorious problem of Erdős and Graham [23, 24] remains unsolved.

Problem. Determine whether the equation $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$ is partition regular.

Integer solutions to the equation $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$ are known as *Pythagorean triples*, so the problem is colloquially referred to as the partition regularity problem for Pythagorean triples. Graham in [23] places the origin of the problem in the late 70's and offered \$250 for its solution, noting that 'There is actually very little data (in either direction) to know which way to guess'. While this was perhaps true a decade ago, in the last few years there have been some positive developments. The case where one allows only partitions of \mathbb{N} into two sets was verified in 2016 with the help of a computer search [31]; this endeavor was hailed as the 'longest mathematical proof' at the time, occupying 200 terabytes of data [36].

Pioneering work in nonlinear partition regularity goes back to the famous theorems of Furstenberg [22] and Sárközy [42], culminating in the influential polynomial Szemerédi theorem of Bergelson and Leibman [6]. While these results apply only to shift-invariant configurations, there are now also several non-shift invariant configurations that are known to be or not to be partition regular. Bergelson showed in [3] that the equation $x^2 + y = z$ is partition regular, and the equation $x^2 + y = z^2$ was shown to be partition regular by the third author in [39]. However, the equation $x + y = z^2$ was shown not to be partition regular by Csikvári, Gyarmati and Sárközy in [12] (however, it is partition regular if we restrict to 2-colorings [28, 40]). Resolving an old conjecture, Khalfalah and Szemerédi [33] showed that the

equation $x + y = z^2$ is partition regular if we only require x, y to be of the same color and allow any $z \in \mathbb{N}$. Other partition regularity results of similar flavor can be found in [1, 2, 5, 14, 15, 16, 37]. Lastly, we remark that in the case of more variables, a result by Chow, Lindqvist and Prendiville [11] establishes that the equation $x_1^2 + x_2^2 + x_3^2 + x_4^2 = x_5^2$ is partition regular (see also [8, 10] for related results).

Despite these developments, even the question of whether in any finite partition of \mathbb{N} there is a Pythagorean triple with two terms in the same cell was still open. We will say informally that $(x, y) \in \mathbb{N}^2$ is a *Pythagorean pair* if there exists $z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that either

$$x^2 + y^2 = z^2$$
 or $x^2 + z^2 = y^2$

An attempt to address the question of whether Pythagorean pairs are partition regular was made by the first author and Host in [21], where an approach using Gowers uniformity properties and related decomposition results of multiplicative functions was proposed. This approach covered pairs (x, y) satisfying, say, the equations $16x^2 + 9y^2 = z^2$ or $x^2 + y^2 - xy = z^2$, but missed the case of Pythagorean pairs for reasons that we will explain later on. Extending these ideas, Sun in [45, 46] established partition regularity in (x, y) for the equation $x^2 - y^2 = z^2$, when \mathbb{N} is replaced by the ring of integers of a larger number field, such as the Gaussian integers. However, the methods used there do not apply to \mathbb{N} .

In the present paper, we develop a general approach to partition regularity questions of pairs, by combining the method of [21] together with a new input related to concentration estimates of multiplicative functions. As a consequence, we show (among other things) that Pythagorean pairs (and related pairs) are partition regular (see Theorem 1.1) and density regular (see Theorem 1.2). We also show that partitions generated by level sets of multiplicative functions taking finitely many values always contain Pythagorean triples (see Theorem 1.5). The exact statements are given in the following subsections, and our proof strategy and comparison with the previous approach in [21] is described in Section 2.

1.2. Partition and density regularity of Pythagorean pairs

Our first goal is to prove partition regularity and density regularity results for Pythagorean pairs, a case covered by taking a = b = c = 1 in the next two results. Our results also answer the first part of Question 3 from [21] and Problem 34 from [18].

Theorem 1.1. Let $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$ be squares. Then for every finite coloring of \mathbb{N} , there exist

- 1. distinct $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$ with the same color and $z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$.
- 2. distinct $y, z \in \mathbb{N}$ with the same color and $x \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$.

Remarks. \circ In [21, Corollary 2.8], part (1) was covered under the additional restriction that a + b is also a square, thus missing the case of Pythagorean pairs.

• In fact, Theorem 1.2 implies that all four elements x, y and y', z' in part (1) and (2), respectively, can be taken to be of the same color.

• We can also extend [21, Theorem 2.7], covering more general homogeneous equations of the form $p(x, y, z) = ax^2 + by^2 + cz^2 + dxy + exz + fyz = 0$, where $a, b, c, d, e, f \in \mathbb{Z}$. Our method allows to show that if $e^2 - 4ac$ and $f^2 - 4bc$ are nonzero squares, then for every finite coloring of the integers, there exist distinct monochromatic x, y and an integer z such that $p(x, y, z) = 0.^1$ In contrast, [21, Theorem 2.7] assumes in addition that $(e + f)^2 - 4c(a + b + d)$ is a nonzero square.

• The assumption that $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$ are all squares is not sufficient for partition regularity of the equation $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$. For example, the equation $x^2 + y^2 = 4z^2$ is not partition regular, so in this case, our result is optimal, as only pairs and not triples can be partition regular. See Section 1.6 for more details and conjectural necessary and sufficient conditions for partition regularity of such equations.

¹Arguing as in Step 2 of [21, Appendix C], we get parametrizations for x, y of the form covered in Section 1.5.

We establish a stronger density version of these partition regularity results. It is clear that the set of odd numbers, which has additive density 1/2, does not contain integers x, y such that $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$ for some $z \in \mathbb{N}$, ruling out a potential density version using additive density. However, since the equation $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$ is homogeneous, the set of solutions is invariant under dilations, and using a dilation-invariant notion of density turns out to be more fruitful.

To this end, we recall some standard notions. A *multiplicative Følner sequence in* \mathbb{N} is a sequence $\Phi = (\Phi_K)_{K=1}^{\infty}$ of finite subsets of \mathbb{N} asymptotically invariant under dilation, in the sense that

$$\forall x \in \mathbb{N}, \qquad \lim_{K \to \infty} \frac{\left| \Phi_K \cap (x \cdot \Phi_K) \right|}{\left| \Phi_K \right|} = 1.$$

An example of a multiplicative Følner sequence is given by (2.11). The *upper multiplicative density* of a set $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ with respect to a multiplicative Følner sequence $\Phi = (\Phi_K)_{K=1}^{\infty}$ is the quantity

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) := \limsup_{K \to \infty} \frac{\left| \Phi_K \cap \Lambda \right|}{\left| \Phi_K \right|},$$

and we write $d_{\Phi}(\Lambda)$ if the previous limit exists. We say that $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ has *positive multiplicative density* (or, more precisely, positive upper Banach density with respect to multiplication) if $\bar{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) > 0$ for some multiplicative Følner sequence Φ . A finite coloring of \mathbb{N} always contains a monochromatic cell with positive multiplicative density; thus, the next result strengthens Theorem 1.1.

Theorem 1.2. Let $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$ be squares. Then for every $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ with positive multiplicative density, there exist

- 1. distinct $x, y \in \Lambda$ and $z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$.
- 2. distinct $y, z \in \Lambda$ and $x \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$.

Remarks. \circ In fact, we prove the following stronger property: If $\bar{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) > 0$, then there exist a subsequence Ψ of Φ and distinct $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$ for some $z \in \mathbb{N}$, and

$$d_{\Psi}((x^{-1}\Lambda) \cap (y^{-1}\Lambda)) > 0.$$

A similar statement also holds with the roles of x and z reversed.

• If $a + b \neq c$, it is not true that every $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ with positive multiplicative density contains x, y, z such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$. To see this when a = b = c = 1 (the argument is similar whenever $a + b \neq c$), let Φ be any multiplicative Følner sequence and α be an irrational such that the sequence $(n^2\alpha)$ is equidistributed (mod 1) with respect to a subsequence Φ' of Φ (such an α and Φ' exist by the ergodicity of the multiplicative action $T_nx = n^2x$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, defined on \mathbb{T} with its Haar measure). Let $\Lambda := \{n \in \mathbb{N} : \{n^2\alpha\} \in [1/5, 2/5)\}$, which has positive upper density with respect to Φ' . If $x, y, z \in \Lambda$, then $\{(x^2 + y^2)\alpha\} \in [2/5, 4/5)$ and $\{z^2\alpha\} \in [1/5, 2/5)$; hence, we cannot have $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$. This example was shown to us by V. Bergelson.

We remark that the previous results also resolve the first part of Problem 3 in [21] and also Problem 6 in [21]. The latter implies that the starting point in Sárközy's theorem [43] (or the variant in [33] dealing with the equation $x + y = n^2$) can be taken to be a square, as the following result shows.

Corollary 1.3. For every finite coloring of \mathbb{N} , there exist

- 1. distinct $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that the integers m^2 and $m^2 + n^2$ have the same color.
- 2. distinct $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that the integers m^2 and $n^2 m^2$ have the same color.

To prove part (1), let C_1, \ldots, C_k be a coloring of \mathbb{N} . Using part (2) of Theorem 1.1 for the coloring $C'_i := \{n \in \mathbb{N} : n^2 \in C_i\}, i = 1, \ldots, k$, we deduce that there exist $i_0 \in \{1, \ldots, k\}$ and $x, z \in C'_{i_0}$ such that $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$. Then $x^2, z^2 \in C_{i_0}$. Letting m := x and n := y, we get that $m^2, m^2 + n^2 \in C_{i_0}$. The proof of part (2) is similar and uses part (1) of Theorem 1.1.

A coloring C_1, \ldots, C_k of the squares induces a coloring C'_1, \ldots, C'_k of \mathbb{N} in the natural way: $C'_i := \{n \in \mathbb{N} : n^2 \in C_i\}, i = 1, \ldots, k$. Applying Theorem 1.1 for the induced coloring, we deduce the following result.

Corollary 1.4. For every finite coloring of the squares, there exist

1. distinct squares x, y with the same color such that x + y is a square.

2. distinct squares x, y with the same color such that x - y is a square.

1.3. Pythagorean triples on level sets of multiplicative functions

Our second objective is to lend support to the hypothesis that Pythagorean triples are partition regular by proving that the level sets of multiplicative functions that take finitely many values always include Pythagorean triples. Since the equation $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$ is homogeneous, one might expect that a presumed counterexample to partition regularity would have 'multiplicative structure', so Theorem 1.5 below addresses the most obvious possibilities. We also remark that Rado's theorem implies that a given linear system of equations is partition regular as soon as it has monochromatic solutions in every coloring realized using a (finitely valued) completely multiplicative function; but of course this result does not apply to the Pythagorean equation.

Theorem 1.5. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a completely multiplicative function that takes finitely many values. Then there exist distinct $x, y, z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$x^{2} + y^{2} = z^{2}$$
 and $f(x) = f(y) = f(z) = 1$.

Remarks. \circ There is nothing special about the value 1 in Theorem 1.5. If $\zeta \in S^1$ is any other number in the range of *f*, then since the equation $x^2 + y^2 = z^2$ is invariant under dilations of the variables *x*, *y*, *z*, we get that there exist distinct *x*, *y*, *z* $\in \mathbb{N}$, such that

$$x^{2} + y^{2} = z^{2}$$
 and $f(x) = f(y) = f(z) = \zeta$

 \circ With a bit more effort, we can extend Theorem 1.5 to cover more general equations of the form

$$ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2,$$
 (1.1)

where $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$ are squares and we have either a = c, or b = c, or a + b = c. We outline the additional steps needed to be taken to prove such a result in Section 8.3. Note that having one of these three identities satisfied is a necessary condition for the partition regularity of (1.1). For more details and related problems, see the discussion in Section 1.6.

Related linear equations ax + by = cz on the level sets of completely multiplicative functions $f : \mathbb{N} \to \{-1, 1\}$ have been studied in the works of Brüdern [9] and more recently by de la Bretèche and Granville [7]. One consequence of such results [7, Corollary 2] is that the number of Pythagorean triples (x, y, z) modulo any prime $p \ge 3$; that is, solutions to x + y = z, where $x, y, z \le N < p$ are quadratic residues, is at least $\frac{1}{2}(k' + o_{N \to \infty}(1))N^2$, where k' = .005044... is a sharp constant.

1.4. Parametric reformulation of the main results

To prove our main results, it is convenient to restate them using solutions of (1.1) in parametric form.

Our assumptions give that $a = a_0^2$, $b = b_0^2$, $c = c_0^2$ for some $a_0, b_0, c_0 \in \mathbb{N}$. Then a simple computation shows that the following are solutions of $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$:

$$x = k \ell_1 (m^2 - n^2), \quad y = k \ell_2 mn, \quad z = k \ell_3 (m^2 + n^2), \quad m, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

where $\ell_1 := a_0 bc$, $\ell_2 := 2ab_0 c$, $\ell_3 := abc_0$.

So in order to prove Theorem 1.2, it suffices to establish the following result.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Theorem 1.6. Suppose that $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $\overline{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) > 0$ for some multiplicative Følner sequence Φ . Then for every $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$, there exist

1. $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with m > n such that $\ell(m^2 - n^2)$ and $\ell' mn$ are distinct and

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}\left(\left(\ell\left(m^{2}-n^{2}\right)\right)^{-1}\Lambda\cap\left(\ell'\,mn\right)^{-1}\Lambda\right)>0.$$

2. $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\ell(m^2 + n^2)$ and $\ell' mn$ are distinct and

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}\left((\ell (m^2+n^2))^{-1}\Lambda \cap (\ell' mn)^{-1}\Lambda\right) > 0.$$

Remark. Since $2(m^2 + n^2) = (m + n)^2 + (m - n)^2$ and $4mn = (m + n)^2 - (m - n)^2$, applying (2) with 2ℓ in place of ℓ and $4\ell'$ in place of ℓ' , we can add

(iii) $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\ell(m^2 + n^2)$ and $\ell'(m^2 - n^2)$ are distinct and

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}\big((\ell(m^2+n^2))^{-1}\Lambda \cap (\ell'(m^2-n^2))^{-1}\Lambda\big) > 0.$$

In order to prove Theorem 1.5, it suffices to establish the following result.

Theorem 1.7. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a completely multiplicative function that takes finitely many values. Then there exist $k, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, with m > n, such that the integers $m^2 - n^2$, 2mn, $m^2 + n^2$ are distinct and

$$f(k(m^2 - n^2)) = f(k 2mn) = f(k(m^2 + n^2)) = 1.$$
(1.2)

1.5. Other results

Our methodology is flexible enough to allow us to handle a variety of other dilation-invariant pairs. We record a few cases next.

1.5.1. A question from [16]

The next result is related to [16, Question 7.1]. It is only here that we use logarithmic averages

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}^{\log} \coloneqq \frac{1}{(\log N)^2} \sum_{m,n\in[N]} \frac{1}{mn}$$

in order to have access to a result from [47].

Theorem 1.8. Suppose that $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $\overline{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) > 0$ for some multiplicative Følner sequence Φ . Then

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}^{\log}_{m,n\in[N]} \bar{d}_{\Phi}((n^2+n)^{-1}\Lambda \cap (m^2)^{-1}\Lambda) > 0.$$

Remark. Our method also implies the following ergodic version of the previous result, as posed in [16], using Cesàro instead of logarithmic averages: If $(T_g)_{g \in \mathbb{N}}$ is a measure-preserving action of (\mathbb{N}, \times) on a probability space (X, μ) and $A \subset X$ is measurable with $\mu(A) > 0$, then

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}^{\log}_{m,n \in [N]} \mu(T_{n^2 + n}^{-1} A \cap T_{m^2}^{-1} A) > 0.$$

This follows from property (6.16) that we prove below.

Our argument also allows us to replace $n^2 + n$ and m^2 by $n^2 + an$ and m^r , respectively, where $r \in \mathbb{N}$ and *a* is a nonzero integer. The proof of Theorem 1.8 follows closely the argument used to prove part (2) of Theorem 2.2. We will outline this argument in Section 6.2.

1.5.2. General linear forms

We can also prove variants of Theorem 1.6 that cover more general patterns of the form

$$(k L_1(m, n) \cdot L_2(m, n), k L_3(m, n) \cdot L_4(m, n)),$$

where $L_i(m, n) = a_i m + b_i n$ for some $a_i \in \mathbb{N}$, $b_i \in \mathbb{Z}$, i = 1, 2, 3, 4, and at least one of the forms, say $L_4(m, n)$, is not a rational multiple of the others.

Suppose we want to show, under the previous assumptions, that if $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{Z}$ satisfies $\bar{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) > 0$ for some multiplicative Følner sequence Φ , then there exist $m, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ such that $L_1(m, n) \cdot L_2(m, n)$ and $L_3(m, n) \cdot L_4(m, n)$ are distinct integers and satisfy

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}((L_1(m,n) \cdot L_2(m,n))^{-1}\Lambda \cap (L_3(m,n) \cdot L_4(m,n))^{-1}\Lambda) > 0.$$

Without loss of generality, we can assume that $b_4 \neq 0$. By making the substitution $m \mapsto b_4 m$ and $n \mapsto n - a_4 m$ (an operation that preserves our assumptions about the forms L_i), we can assume that $a_4 = 0$. Since the form L_4 is not a rational multiple of L_i for i = 1, 2, 3, we have $a_i \neq 0$ for i = 1, 2, 3. We do another substitution $n \mapsto a_1 a_2 a_3 n$. We then factor out a_i from the linear form L_i for i = 1, 2, 3. We see that it is sufficient to consider the case where the L_i are integer multiples of forms satisfying $a_1 = a_2 = a_3 = 1$ and $a_4 = 0$, $b_4 \neq 0$. Making a last substitution $m \mapsto m - b_3 n$, we get that it suffices to prove that

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}\big((\ell(m+an)\cdot(m+bn))^{-1}\Lambda\cap(\ell'mn)^{-1}\Lambda\big)>0$$

whenever $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$ and $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$. This case can be covered by repeating the argument used to prove Theorem 1.6 (which covers the case a = 1, b = -1) without any essential change.

1.5.3. More general expressions and averages

The methods used to establish part (2) of Theorem 1.6, would also allow to cover patterns of the form

$$\left(k \ (m^2 + n^2)^r \prod_{i=1}^l L_i(m,n), \ k \ \prod_{i=1}^{l'} L'_i(m,n)\right),$$

where $k \in \mathbb{N}$, $l, l', r \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ are such that |l| + |l'| > 0,² and at least one of the linear forms L_i, L'_i is not a rational multiple of the others. It should also be possible to cover variants of Theorem 2.2 below in which the averages over squares $\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}$ are replaced by averages over discs (i.e., $\mathbb{E}_{m^2+n^2\leq N}$). However, we do not pursue these directions here.

1.6. Further directions

Our approach opens the way for studying several other compelling partition regularity problems that were previously considered intractable. We note here some promising directions.

A result of Rado [41] implies that if $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$, then the linear equation ax + by = cz is partition regular if and only if either a, b, or a + b equals c, in which case we say that the triple (a, b, c) satisfies Rado's condition. It follows that a necessary condition for the partition regularity of the equation (1.1) is that the triple (a, b, c) satisfies Rado's condition. Perhaps this condition is also sufficient, but very little is known in this direction; in fact, there is no triple (a, b, c) for which the partition regularity of (1.1) is currently known. We state a related problem of intermediate difficulty along the lines of Theorem 1.5.

²The case l = l' = 0 is covered in [16, Theorem 1.5].

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Problem 1. Suppose that the triple (a, b, c) satisfies Rado's condition. Then for any completely multiplicative function $f: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ taking finitely many values, there exist distinct $x, y, z \in \mathbb{N}$, such that

$$ax^{2} + by^{2} = cz^{2}$$
 and $f(x) = f(y) = f(z) = 1$.

Theorem 1.5 solves this problem when a = b = c = 1, and as we mentioned in the second remark following the theorem, a similar argument applies to triples that satisfy Rado's condition and consist of squares. It would be interesting to solve Problem 1 for some other triples such as (1, 1, 2) and (1, 2, 1). The first one corresponds to the equation

$$x^2 + y^2 = 2z^2,$$

which was conjectured to be partition regular by Gyarmati and Ruzsa [29] and has parametric solutions of the form

$$x = k (m^2 - n^2 + 2mn), y = k (m^2 - n^2 - 2mn), z = k (m^2 + n^2).$$

The second one corresponds to the equation

$$x^2 + 2y^2 = z^2$$

with parametric solutions of the form

$$x = k (m^2 - 2n^2), y = k (2mn), z = k (m^2 + 2n^2).$$

Both parametrizations involve at least two quadratic forms that do not factor into products of linear forms. This is a problem for our method, since a useful variant of Proposition 2.15 is not known in this case, not even if f_1 , f_2 , f_3 are all equal to the Liouville function.

Another interesting problem is to relax the conditions on the coefficients a, b, c in Theorem 1.1. We mention two representative problems that seem quite challenging.

Problem 2. Show that for every finite coloring of \mathbb{N} , there exist

- 1. distinct $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$ with the same color and $z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $x^2 + y^2 = 2z^2$. 2. distinct $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$ with the same color and $z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $x^2 + 2y^2 = z^2$.

Show also similar properties with the roles of the variables y and z or x and z reversed.

Remark. More generally, we believe that if for $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$ at least one of the integers ac, bc, (a+b)c is a square, then for every finite coloring of the integers, there exist distinct $x, y \in \mathbb{N}$ with the same color and $z \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$. Theorem 1.1 verifies this if both ac and bc are squares. We also expect that if at least one of the integers bc, (c - a)b is a square, then for every finite coloring of the integers, there exist distinct $x, z \in \mathbb{N}$ with the same color and $y \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2$. It may also be that stronger density regularity results hold, as in Theorem 1.2 and Theorem 1.6.

The broader issue is to find conditions for the polynomials $P, Q \in \mathbb{Z}[m, n]$ such that the following holds: If $\Lambda \subset \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $\bar{d}_{\Phi}(\Lambda) > 0$ for some multiplicative Følner sequence Φ , then there exist $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that the integers P(m, n) and Q(m, n) are positive and distinct, and

$$\bar{d}_{\Phi}\big((P(m,n))^{-1}\Lambda \cap (Q(m,n))^{-1}\Lambda\big) > 0.$$

Equivalently, using the terminology from [16], the problem is to determine for which polynomials $P, Q \in \mathbb{Z}[m, n]$ we have that $\{P(m, n)/Q(m, n): m, n \in \mathbb{N}\}$ is a set measurable multiplicative recurrence.

1.7. Notation

We let $\mathbb{N} := \{1, 2, ...\}, \mathbb{Z}_+ := \{0, 1, 2, ...\}, \mathbb{R}_+ := [0, +\infty), \mathbb{S}^1$ be the unit circle, and \mathbb{U} be the closed complex unit disk. With \mathbb{P} we denote the set of primes, and throughout, we use the letter *p* to denote primes.

For $t \in \mathbb{R}$, we let $e(t) := e^{2\pi i t}$. For $z \in \mathbb{C}$, with $\Re(z)$, $\Im(z)$, we denote the real and imaginary parts of *z*, respectively.

For $N \in \mathbb{N}$, we let $[N] := \{1, ..., N\}$. We often denote sequences $a : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ by (a(n)), instead of $(a(n))_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$.

If *A* is a finite nonempty subset of the integers and $a: A \to \mathbb{C}$, we let

$$\mathbb{E}_{n\in A} a(n) := \frac{1}{|A|} \sum_{n\in A} a(n).$$

We write $a(n) \ll b(n)$ if for some C > 0, we have $a(n) \leq C b(n)$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$.

Throughout this article, the letter f is typically used for multiplicative functions and the letter χ for Dirichlet characters.

2. Roadmap to the proofs

This section outlines how we prove our main results in their parametric reformulation, which is given in Theorems 1.6 and 1.7.

For various facts and notions concerning multiplicative functions, we refer the reader to Section 3.3.

2.1. Reduction of Theorem 1.6 to a positivity property for multiplicative functions

We first use a version of the Furstenberg correspondence principle (see [4]) to reformulate the results in an ergodic language.

Theorem 2.1. Let $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$, let $T = (T_n)_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$ be a measure preserving action of (\mathbb{N}, \times) on a probability space (X, μ) , ³ and let $A \subset X$ be measurable with $\mu(A) > 0$. Then there exist

1. $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with m > n such that $\ell(m^2 - n^2)$ and $\ell' mn$ are distinct and

$$\mu(T_{\ell(m^2-n^2)}^{-1}A \cap T_{\ell'mn}^{-1}A) > 0.$$
(2.1)

2. $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\ell(m^2 + n^2)$ and $\ell' mn$ are distinct and

$$\mu(T_{\ell(m^2+n^2)}^{-1}A \cap T_{\ell'mn}^{-1}A) > 0.$$
(2.2)

In fact, the set of $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ for which (2.1) and (2.2) hold has positive lower density.

Remarks. \circ The reduction to the previous multiple recurrence statement is merely a convenience. It facilitates the purpose of getting a further reduction to a positivity property for completely multiplicative functions that we describe in Theorem 2.2. Alternatively, one could carry out this last reduction directly, as in [21, Section 10.2].

• Using the terminology from [16], Theorem 2.1 can be rephrased as saying that for every $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$, both subsets of $\mathbb{Q}^{>0}$

$$\left\{\ell(m^2 - n^2)/(\ell'mn) \colon m, n \in \mathbb{N}, \ m > n\right\} \text{ and } \left\{\ell(m^2 + n^2)/(\ell'mn) \colon m, n \in \mathbb{N}\right\}$$

are sets of measurable multiplicative recurrence.

³Meaning, $T_n: X \to X$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$, are invertible measure preserving transformations such that $T_1 :=$ id and $T_{mn} = T_m \circ T_n$ for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

A function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$, where \mathbb{U} is the complex unit disk, is called *multiplicative* if

$$f(mn) = f(m) \cdot f(n)$$
 whenever $(m, n) = 1$.

It is called *completely multiplicative* if the previous equation holds for all $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$. Let

$$\mathcal{M} := \{f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1 \text{ is a completely multiplicative function}\}.$$

Wherever necessary, we extend multiplicative functions to the non-positive integers in an arbitrary way. Throughout, we assume that \mathcal{M} is equipped with the topology of pointwise convergence. It easily follows that \mathcal{M} is a metrizable compact space with this topology. We can identify \mathcal{M} with the Pontryagin dual of the (discrete) group of positive rational numbers under multiplication. Note that the map $r/s \mapsto \mu(T_r^{-1}A \cap T_s^{-1}A), r, s, \in \mathbb{N}$, from (\mathbb{Q}_+, \times) to [0, 1] is well defined and positive definite. Using a theorem of Bochner-Herglotz, we get that there exists a finite Borel measure σ on \mathcal{M} such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ (in fact, $\sigma(\{1\}) \ge \delta^2$, where $\delta = \mu(A)$) and for every $r, s \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}} f(r) \cdot \overline{f(s)} \, d\sigma(f) = \mu(T_r^{-1}A \cap T_s^{-1}A).$$

In particular, we have

$$\mu(T_{\ell(m^2-n^2)}^{-1}A \cap T_{\ell'mn}^{-1}A) = \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2-n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \, d\sigma(f)$$

for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with m > n, and

$$\mu(T_{\ell(m^2+n^2)}^{-1}A \cap T_{\ell'mn}^{-1}A) = \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2+n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \, d\sigma(f)$$

for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$. Therefore, Theorem 2.1 follows from the following result.

Theorem 2.2. Let σ be a positive bounded measure on \mathcal{M} such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and

$$\int_{\mathcal{M}} f(r) \cdot \overline{f(s)} \, d\sigma(f) \ge 0 \quad \text{for every } r, s \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(2.3)

Then for every $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$ *,*

1. we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \, d\sigma(f) > 0.$$
(2.4)

2. we have

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2 + n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \, d\sigma(f) > 0.$$
(2.5)

Remark. The limit in (2.4) exists by [20, Theorem 1.4] and the bounded convergence theorem.⁴ However, the limit in (2.5) may not always exist.

The reduction up to this point is similar to that in [21]. The methods in [21] were only able to address a variant of (1) in which the expressions under the integral were products of linear factors

⁴The statement of [20, Theorem 1.4] does not have the restriction m > n in the averaging, but the argument used there also covers this case without essential changes.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

and were 'pairing up' when n = 0 and becoming nonnegative.⁵ This positivity property is not shared by the expressions in (2.4) (and (2.5)), which is the main reason why it was not possible to deal with Pythagorean pairs in [21]. To overcome this obstacle, we do not use a decomposition result that covers all elements of \mathcal{M} simultaneously (as was the case in [21]), but rather work separately with aperiodic and pretentious multiplicative functions (these notions are defined in Section 3.3). In particular, coupled with some measurability properties, this allows us to exploit the uniform concentration estimates of Propositions 2.5 and 2.11, which are not shared by all elements of \mathcal{M} . We outline our approach in the next subsections.

2.2. Proof plan for part (1) of Theorem 2.2

We prove Theorem 2.2 by taking an average over the grid

$$\{(Qm+1,Qn):m,n\in\mathbb{N}\},\$$

where $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ is chosen depending only on σ . In view of (2.3), it suffices to prove positivity in (2.4) when the average is taken along this subset of pairs. With $\ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$ fixed, we introduce the following notation: for $\delta > 0$, $f \in \mathcal{M}$, and $Q, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, let

$$A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) := w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot f(\ell((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2)) \cdot f(\ell'(Qm+1)Qn),$$
(2.6)

where $w_{\delta} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to [0, 1]$ is the weight defined in (3.2) of Lemma 3.3 for reasons that will become clear in a moment (at a first reading, the reader could just take $w_{\delta} = 1$). We also remark that the weight w_{δ} is supported on the set $\{m, n \in \mathbb{N} : m > n\}$, so to compute $A_{\delta}(f, Q; m, n)$, we only have to compute f on positive integers. Then part (1) of Theorem 2.2 follows immediately from the next result, the fact that $0 \le w_{\delta}(m, n) \le 1$, and the positivity property (2.3).

Theorem 2.3. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M} such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$. Then there exist $\delta_0 > 0$ and $Q_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}} A_{\delta_0}(f, Q_0; m, n) \, d\sigma(f) > 0.$$
(2.7)

Remark. The values of $\delta_0 > 0$ and $Q_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ depend on σ but not on ℓ, ℓ' .

To analyze the limit in (2.7), we use the theory of completely multiplicative functions. When f is aperiodic, the mean values of $A_{\delta}(f, Q; m, n)$ vanish for every Q. This is a consequence of the following result, which in turn follows from results in [21] (see also [38] for related work). We shall explain later on how.

Proposition 2.4. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be an aperiodic completely multiplicative function. Then for every $\delta > 0$ and $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) = 0.$$
(2.8)

Furthermore, for every completely multiplicative function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$, the previous limit exists.

Let

$$\mathcal{M}_p = \{f \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1 \colon f \text{ is a pretentious completely multiplicative function}\};$$
 (2.9)

⁵For instance, to establish partition regularity of pairs x, y that satisfy the equation $16x^2 + 9y^2 = z^2$, it suffices to study averages of $f(m(m+3n)) \cdot \overline{f((m+n)(m-3n))}$ for $f \in \mathcal{M}$. The key convenient property these expressions have is that they are nonnegative when n = 0.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

we show in Lemma 3.6 that \mathcal{M}_p is a Borel subset of \mathcal{M} . It follows from Proposition 2.4 and the bounded convergence theorem that in order to establish (2.7), it suffices to show that there exist $\delta_0 > 0$ and $Q_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}_p} A_{\delta_0}(f, Q_0; m, n) \, d\sigma(f) > 0.$$
(2.10)

If f is pretentious, then it 'pretends' to be a twisted Dirichlet character, and thus exhibits some periodicity. We exploit this periodicity by choosing a highly divisible Q for which the averages of $A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)$ take a much simpler form. More precisely, we make use of the following concentration estimate, which is an immediate consequence of [35, Lemma 2.5].

Proposition 2.5. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a multiplicative function such that $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ with period q (see Section 3.3 for definitions and notation). Let also $K \in \mathbb{N}$ be large enough so that q divides all elements of the set

$$\Phi_K := \left\{ \prod_{p \le K} p^{a_p} \colon K < a_p \le 2K \right\}.$$
(2.11)

Then

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q \in \Phi_K} \mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]} \left| f(Qn+1) - (Qn)^{it} \cdot \exp\left(F_N(f,K)\right) \right| \ll \mathbb{D}(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; K, \infty) + K^{-1/2},$$

where the implicit constant is absolute and

$$F_N(f,K) := \sum_{K
(2.12)$$

Remarks. • It is important for our argument that the implicit constant is independent of *K* and the quantity $F_N(f, K)$ does not depend on *Q* as long as $Q \in \Phi_K$ and $q \mid Q$.

• We will also need the following variant from [35, Lemma 2.5]: For any fixed $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $q \prod_{p \leq K} p \mid Q$, we have

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]} \left| f(Qn+1) - (Qn)^{it} \cdot \exp\left(F_N(f,K)\right) \right| \ll \mathbb{D}(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; K, \infty) + K^{-1/2}.$$

• If $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$, then the sequence $A(N) := \sum_{1 , is slowly varying, in the sense that for a fixed pretentious <math>f$, we have for every $c \in (0, 1)$ that $\lim_{N \to \infty} \sup_{n \in [N^c, N]} |A(n) - A(N)| = 0.6$ Keeping this in mind, if we use partial summation on the interval $[N^c, N]$ and then let $c \to 0^+$, we deduce that the main estimate of Proposition 2.5 still holds if we replace $\mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]}$ with $\mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]}^{\log}$.

In order to establish (2.10), we divide the integral into two parts. The first is supported on multiplicative functions other than the Archimedean characters $(n^{it})_{n \in \mathbb{N}}$, $t \in \mathbb{R}$, in which case we show using Proposition 2.5 that for a highly divisible Q_0 , the contribution is essentially nonnegative. The second is supported on Archimedean characters. We show that this part is positive using our assumption $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and by taking δ_0 small enough so that the weight w_{δ_0} neutralizes the effect of the Archimedean characters that are different from 1. To carry out the first part, the key idea is to average over 'multiplicatively large' values of Q. More precisely, for each $K \in \mathbb{N}$, let Φ_K be the set described in (2.11). The sequence (Φ_K) is a multiplicative Følner sequence with the property that for every $q \in \mathbb{N}$,

⁶If
$$a_p := 1 - f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)} \cdot p^{-it}, p \in \mathbb{P}$$
, we note that $\sup_{n \in [N^c, N]} |A(n) - A(N)| \le (B_N \cdot C_N)^{1/2}$, where $B_N := \sum_{p \in [N^c, N]} \frac{|a_p|^2}{p}, C_N := \sum_{p \in [N^c, N]} \frac{1}{p}, N \in \mathbb{N}$. The sequence C_N is bounded and $\lim_{N \to \infty} B_N = 0$ because $\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{|a_p|^2}{p} < +\infty$.

as soon as *K* is large enough, every $Q \in \Phi_K$ is divisible by *q*. It also has the property that for every $Q \in \Phi_K$ and a prime $p \in \mathbb{P}$, we have p|Q if and only if $p \leq K$. Let also

$$\mathcal{A} := \{ (n^{it})_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \colon t \in \mathbb{R} \}.$$
(2.13)

Note that \mathcal{A} is a Borel subset of \mathcal{M} since it is a countable union of compact sets (we caution the reader that \mathcal{A} is not closed with the topology of pointwise convergence; in fact, it is dense in \mathcal{M}). The most important step in establishing property (2.10) is the following fact.

Lemma 2.6. Let $f \in \mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}, \delta > 0, \ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$, and Φ_K be as in (2.11). Then

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) = 0.$$

(Note that the inner limit exists by Proposition 2.4.)

Roughly, to prove Lemma 2.6, we use the concentration estimate of Proposition 2.5 to deduce that for $Q \in \Phi_K$, the average $\mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)$ is asymptotically equal to $C_{\ell,\ell'}(K) \cdot \overline{f(Q)} \cdot Q^{it}$ for some $C_{\ell,\ell'}(K) \in \mathbb{U}$ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$. Since $f \notin A$, by Lemma 3.2, the average of the last expression, taken over $Q \in \Phi_K$, converges to 0 as $K \to \infty$.

Using the previous result, the fact that the limit $\lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)$ exists (by Proposition 2.4), and applying the bounded convergence theorem twice, we deduce the following vanishing property.

Corollary 2.7. Let (Φ_K) and A be defined by (2.11) and (2.13), respectively. Let also σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p . Then for every $\delta > 0$, we have

$$\lim_{K\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q\in\Phi_K} \lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}_p\setminus\mathcal{A}} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) \, d\sigma(f) = 0.$$

We are left to study the part of the integral supported on \mathcal{A} . For such functions, the limits $\lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)$ do not depend on Q, and so the previous argument will not help. It is the presence of the weight w_{δ} that will allow us to prove the following positivity property.

Lemma 2.8. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M} such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and \mathcal{A} be as in (2.13). Then there exist $\delta_0, \rho_0 > 0$, depending only on σ , such that

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \inf_{Q \in \mathbb{N}} \mathfrak{R}\left(\mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{A}} A_{\delta_0}(f,Q;m,n) \, d\sigma(f)\right) \ge \rho_0. \tag{2.14}$$

Remark. The weight $w_{\delta}(m, n)$ is introduced to force positivity in this case, since for some choices of ℓ, ℓ' and measures σ , the unweighted expressions have negative real parts. However, rather miraculously, if $\ell = 1$ and $\ell' = 2$ (which is the case to consider for Pythagorean pairs), we get positivity even in the unweighted case, and a somewhat simpler argument applies. We do not pursue this approach here though because it lacks generality.

Finally, we will see how the previous results allow us to reach our goal, which is to prove Theorem 2.3, thus completing the proof of part (1) of Theorems 1.2 and 2.2.

Proof of Theorem 2.3 assuming Proposition 2.4, Corollary 2.7 and Lemma 2.8. By combining Corollary 2.7 and Lemma 2.8, we deduce that there exist δ_0 , $\rho_0 > 0$, depending only on σ , such that

$$\liminf_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}_P} A_{\delta_0}(f,Q;m,n) \, d\sigma(f) \ge \rho_0.$$

(There is no need to take the real part on this expression since it is real.) From this, we immediately deduce that (2.10) holds for some $Q_0 \in \mathbb{N}$. As we also explained before, this fact, together with Proposition 2.4, implies (2.7) via the bounded convergence theorem, completing the proof.

To establish Theorem 2.3, it remains to prove Proposition 2.4, Lemma 2.6 (Corollary 2.7 is an immediate consequence) and Lemma 2.8. We do this in Section 4.

2.3. Proof plan for part (2) of Theorem 2.2

The general strategy is similar to that used to prove part (1) of Theorem 2.2, but there are two major differences. The first is the required concentration estimate, which is given in Proposition 2.11 below. Unlike Proposition 2.5, this result is new and of independent interest, and its proof occupies a considerable portion of the argument. The second difference is that the limit in (2.5) may not exist, which causes additional technical problems.

Arguing as before, we get that part (2) of Theorem 2.2 follows from the following positivity property.

Theorem 2.9. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M} such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and (2.3) holds. Then there exists $\delta > 0$ such that

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2 + n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell' m n)} \, d\sigma(f) > 0, \tag{2.15}$$

where $\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m, n)$ is the weight defined in (3.3) of Lemma 3.3.

Again, to analyze the limit in (2.15), we use the theory of completely multiplicative functions. We introduce the following notation: for $\delta > 0$, $f \in \mathcal{M}$, and $Q, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, let

$$B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) := \tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot f(\ell((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'(Qm+1).(Qn))}.$$
 (2.16)

If f is aperiodic, we have the following result, which we will deduce from the results in [21].

Proposition 2.10. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be an aperiodic multiplicative function. Then for every $\delta > 0$ and $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) = 0.$$
(2.17)

Remark. It follows that (2.17) also holds even if Q depends on N, but its values are taken from a finite subset of \mathbb{N} .

If f is pretentious, we will crucially use the following concentration estimate (which is a direct consequence of a more general result proved in Section 5) to analyze the average (2.15). It features a version of the pretentious distance that only considers primes⁷ congruent to 1 mod 4:

$$\mathbb{D}_1(f,\chi \cdot n^{it};K,\infty)^2 := \sum_{\substack{K < p, \\ p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}}} \frac{1}{p} \left(1 - \mathfrak{R}(f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)} \cdot p^{-it})\right).$$

Proposition 2.11. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a multiplicative function such that $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ with period q. Let also Φ_K be as in (2.11) and suppose that K is large enough so that, say, $\mathbb{D}_1(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; K, \infty) \leq 1$ and q divides all elements of Φ_K . Then

⁷The reason we only need primes $\equiv 1 \mod 4$ is that these are the primes that split in the splitting field of $m^2 + n^2$. In a subsequent work, we extended these techniques to obtain concentration estimates to general binary quadratic forms.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sup_{Q \in \Phi_K} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \left| f \left((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2 \right) - Q^{2it} \cdot (m^2 + n^2)^{it} \cdot \exp \left(G_N(f,K) \right) \right| \ll \mathbb{D}_1(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; K, \infty) + K^{-1/2},$$

where the implicit constant is absolute and

$$G_N(f,K) := 2 \sum_{\substack{K (2.18)$$

Remarks. • It is important for our argument that the implicit constant does not depend on K and that $\exp(G_N(f, K))$ is the same for all $Q \in \Phi_K$ that are divisible by q. It is also important for our applications that we get some uniformity over the $Q \in \Phi_K$.

• For the future applications in mind, we prove a somewhat more general and quantitatively more explicit variant; see Proposition 5.1 below.

As in the proof of Theorem 2.3, in order to prove Theorem 2.9, we split the integral into two parts, one that is supported on Archimedean characters and the other on its complement. To handle the second part, we use the following result, which is proved using Proposition 2.11 and can be compared to Corollary 2.7. Again, taking multiplicative averages over the variable Q is a key maneuver, but the non-convergence of the averages $\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)$ causes considerable technical difficulties in our proofs.

Proposition 2.12. Let (Φ_K) , \mathcal{A} , $B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)$ be defined by (2.11), (2.13), (2.16), respectively, and $\delta > 0$. Let also σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p . Then

$$\lim_{K\to\infty}\limsup_{N\to\infty}\left|\mathbb{E}_{Q\in\Phi_{K}}\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{M}_{p}\setminus\mathcal{A}}B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\right|=0.$$

Remark. Unlike the case of Corollary 2.7, we cannot pass the limit over N inside the average over Q. This will cause some minor problems in our later analysis, which we will overcome by using the positivity property (2.3) of the measure σ (this is why this positivity property is used in the statement of Theorem 2.9 but not in Theorem 2.3).

We are left to study the contribution of the set A of Archimedean characters in which case the presence of the weight \tilde{w}_{δ} allows us to establish positivity by taking δ small enough.

Lemma 2.13. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and \mathcal{A} be as in (2.13). Then there exist $\delta_0, \rho_0 > 0$, depending only on σ , such that

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty}\inf_{Q\in\mathbb{N}}\Re\Big(\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{A}}B_{\delta_0}(f,Q;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\Big)\geq\rho_0.$$

We conclude this section by noting how the previous results allow us to reach our goal, which is to prove Theorem 2.9, thus completing the proof of part (2) of Theorems 1.2 and 2.2.

Proof of Theorem 2.9 assuming Proposition 2.10, Proposition 2.12 and Lemma 2.13. We start by combining Proposition 2.12 and Lemma 2.13. We deduce that there exist δ_0 , $\rho_0 > 0$, depending only on σ , such that

$$\liminf_{K\to\infty}\liminf_{N\to\infty}\mathbb{E}_{Q\in\Phi_{K}}\mathfrak{R}\left(\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{M}_{P}}B_{\delta_{0}}(f,Q;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\right)\geq\rho_{0}.$$

In this case, it is a little bit tricky to deduce that (2.15) holds. We do it as follows. The last estimate implies that there exist $K_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ and $Q_N \in \Phi_{K_0}$, $N \in \mathbb{N}$, such that

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty} \Re\Big(\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{M}_p} B_{\delta_0}(f,Q_N;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\Big) \geq \rho_0/2.$$

Note that since Q_N belongs to a finite set, Proposition 2.10 implies that in the last expression we can replace \mathcal{M}_p with \mathcal{M} . Hence,

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}} B_{\delta_0}(f, Q_N; m, n) \, d\sigma(f) \ge \rho_0/2.$$
(2.19)

(The real part is no longer needed since the last expression is known to be real by (2.3).) It is easy to verify (following the line of reasoning at the beginning of Proposition 4.1 below) that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \sup_{Q \in \mathbb{N}} |\tilde{w}_{\delta}(Qm+1,Qn) - \tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n)| = 0.$$

We deduce that if in the definition of $B_{\delta_0}(f, Q_N; m, n)$ given in (2.16) we replace $\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m, n)$ with $\tilde{w}_{\delta}(Q_Nm + 1, Q_Nn)$, the limit on the left side of (2.19) remains unchanged. Keeping this in mind, and since Q_N takes values in a finite set with upper bound, say Q_0 , and by the positivity property (2.3), we have

$$\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2 + n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \, d\sigma(f) \ge 0$$

for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, and we deduce that

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \,\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(\ell(m^2+n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \, d\sigma(f) \ge \rho_0/(2Q_0^2).$$

This establishes (2.15) and ends the proof.

In order to establish Theorem 2.9, it remains to prove Proposition 2.10, Proposition 2.12 and Lemma 2.13. We do this in Section 6, after having established Proposition 2.11 in Section 5, which is crucially used in the proof of Proposition 2.12.

2.4. Proof plan of Theorem 1.7

For notational convenience, when we write $\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^*$ in the following statements, we mean the limit $\lim_{K\to\infty}\mathbb{E}_{k\in\Phi_K}$, where (Φ_K) is an arbitrary multiplicative Følner sequence, chosen so that all the limits in the following statements exist. Since our setting will always involve a countable collection of limits, such a Følner sequence always exists and can be taken as a subsequence of any given multiplicative Følner sequence.

Our argument is divided into two parts. In the first part, we reduce the problem to a positivity property of pretentious multiplicative functions, and in the second part, we verify this positivity property. To carry out the first part, we note that to prove Theorem 1.7, it is only necessary to establish the subsequent averaged version.

Theorem 2.14. Suppose that the completely multiplicative function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ takes finitely many values and $F := \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}$. Then

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* F(f(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot F(f(k(2mn))) \cdot F(f(k(m^2 + n^2))) > 0.$$
(2.20)

Remark. The 'multiplicative average' $\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^*$ is needed in our analysis to 'clear out' some unwanted terms.

We write f = gh, where g has aperiodicity properties and h is pretentious (see Lemma 7.3 for the exact statement). Since f is finite-valued, it follows that g takes values in d-roots of unity for some $d \in \mathbb{N}$. Hence, we have

$$F \circ g = \mathbf{1}_{g=1} = \mathbb{E}_{0 \le j < d} g^j.$$

We use the previous facts to analyze the average in (2.20). The aperiodic part is covered by the next result, which is a direct consequence of [21, Theorem 9.7].

Proposition 2.15. Let $f_1, f_2, f_3 \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be completely multiplicative functions and suppose that either f_1 or f_2 is aperiodic. Then

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} f_1(m^2 - n^2) \cdot f_2(mn) \cdot f_3(m^2 + n^2) = 0.$$

Combining the above and some technical maneuvering, we get the following reduction, which completes the first part needed to prove Theorem 2.14.

Proposition 2.16. Suppose that for every finite-valued completely multiplicative function $h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$, with $h \sim 1$, and modified Dirichlet character $\tilde{\chi}: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ (see Section 3.3 for the definitions), we have

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* A(k \ (m^2 - n^2)) \cdot A(k \ 2mn) \cdot A(k \ (m^2 + n^2)) > 0,$$

where

$$A(n) := F(h(n)) \cdot F(\tilde{\chi}(n)), \quad n \in \mathbb{N}, \quad F := \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}.$$

Then for every finite-valued completely multiplicative function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$, we have

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N],m>n} \mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^* F(f(k(m^2-n^2))) \cdot F(f(k(2mn))) \cdot F(f(k(m^2+n^2))) > 0.$$

Therefore, it remains to verify the assumption of this result. For this purpose, we will make crucial use of the following concentration estimates, which easily follow from Propositions 2.5 and 2.11, as we will see later.

Corollary 2.17. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a finite-valued multiplicative function such that $f \sim \chi$ for some Dirichlet character χ with period q. Then for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $Q_0 = Q_0(f, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$ such that the following holds:

1. For all $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $Q_0 \mid Q$, we have

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{n\in[N]} \left| f(Qn+1) - 1 \right| \ll \varepsilon,$$

where the implicit constant is absolute. 2. For all $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $Q_0 \mid Q$, we have

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| f\left((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2 \right) - 1 \right| \ll \varepsilon,$$

where the implicit constant is absolute.

Finally, using the previous concentration estimates and the key maneuver of taking multiplicative averages over $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, which was also a crucial element in the proof of Theorem 2.2, we verify the assumptions of Proposition 2.16.

Proposition 2.18. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a finite-valued pretentious multiplicative function and $\tilde{\chi} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a modified Dirichlet character. Then

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* A(k \ (m^2 - n^2)) \cdot A(k \ 2mn) \cdot A(k \ (m^2 + n^2)) > 0,$$

where

$$A(n) := F(f(n)) \cdot F(\tilde{\chi}(n)), \quad n \in \mathbb{N}, \quad F := \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}.$$

Thus, to prove Theorem 2.14, it remains to verify Propositions 2.16 and 2.18. We do this in Sections 7 and 8 (the other results mentioned in this subsection are needed in the proofs of these two results and will also be verified).

3. Background and preparation

3.1. Some elementary facts

We will use the following elementary property.

Lemma 3.1. Let $a : \mathbb{Z} \to \mathbb{U}$ be an even sequence and $l_1, l_2 \in \mathbb{Z}$, not both of them 0. Suppose that for some $\varepsilon > 0$ and for some sequence $L_N : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$, we have

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty}\mathbb{E}_{n\in[N]}|a(n)-L_N|\leq\varepsilon.$$

Then

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|a(l_1m+l_2n)-L_{lN}|\leq 2|\varepsilon,$$

where $l := |l_1| + |l_2|$.

Proof. We have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|a(l_1m+l_2n) - L_{lN}| \le \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{|k|\le lN} w_N(k) |a(k) - L_{lN}|,$$
(3.1)

where for $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, we let

$$w_N(k) := |\{(m,n) \in [N]^2 : l_1m + l_2n = k\}|.$$

For every $k \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $m \in [N]$, there exists at most one $n \in [N]$ for which $l_1m + l_2n = k$. Hence, $|w_N(k)| \le N$ for every $k \in \mathbb{Z}$. Since *a* is even, we deduce that the right-hand side in (3.1) is bounded by

$$2l \cdot \mathbb{E}_{k \in [lN]} |a(k) - L_{lN}|.$$

The asserted estimate now follows from this and our assumption.

The next well-known property of multiplicative functions will also be used several times.

Lemma 3.2. Let (Φ_K) be a multiplicative Følner sequence. If $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ is a completely multiplicative function and $f \neq 1$, then

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{n \in \Phi_K} f(n) = 0.$$

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Proof. Since $f \neq 1$, there exists $p \in \mathbb{P}$ such that $f(p) \neq 1$. By the definition of Φ_K , we have

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \frac{|\Phi_K \cap (p \cdot \Phi_K)|}{|\Phi_K|} = 1.$$

From this and the fact that $f(pn) = f(p) \cdot f(n)$, we get

$$\mathbb{E}_{n \in \Phi_K} f(n) = \mathbb{E}_{n \in p \cdot \Phi_K} f(n) + o_{K \to \infty}(1) = f(p) \cdot \mathbb{E}_{n \in \Phi_K} f(n) + o_{K \to \infty}(1).$$

Since $f(p) \neq 1$, we deduce that $\mathbb{E}_{n \in \Phi_K} f(n) = o_{K \to \infty}(1)$.

3.2. Some useful weights

In the proof of Theorems 1.1 and 1.2, we will utilize weighted averages. The weights are employed to ensure that the averages $\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q,m,n)$ and $\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} B_{\delta}(f,Q,m,n)$, where A_{δ}, B_{δ} are as in (2.6), (2.16), respectively, have a positive real part if f is an Archimedean character and δ is sufficiently small.

We will now define these weights. If $\delta \in (0, 1/2)$, we consider the circular arc with center 1 given by

$$I_{\delta} := \{ e(\phi) \colon \phi \in (-\delta, \delta) \}.$$

Lemma 3.3. For every $\delta \in (0, 1/2)$, let $F_{\delta} \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to [0, 1]$ be the trapezoid function that is equal to 1 on the arc $I_{\delta/2}$ and 0 outside the arc I_{δ} . Let also

$$w_{\delta}(m,n) := F_{\delta}\left(\left(\ell(m^2 - n^2)\right)^i \cdot \left(\ell'mn\right)^{-i}\right) \cdot \mathbf{1}_{m > n}, \quad m, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

$$(3.2)$$

and

$$\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) := F_{\delta}\left(\left(\ell(m^2 + n^2)\right)^i \cdot \left(\ell'mn\right)^{-i}\right), \quad m, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(3.3)

Then

$$\lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} w_{\delta}(m,n) > 0 \text{ and } \lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) > 0.$$

Remark. We opted for a continuous function for F_{δ} instead of an indicator function, to make it easier to prove Propositions 4.1 and 6.1 later on.

Proof. We first cover the weight in (3.2). Note that the limit we want to evaluate is equal to

$$\lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} F_{\delta} \left(\left(\ell \left((m/N)^2 - (n/N)^2 \right) \right)^i \cdot \left(\ell'(m/N) \cdot (n/N) \right)^{-i} \right) \cdot \mathbf{1}_{m/N > n/N} \right)^{-i}$$

Let \tilde{F}_{δ} : $[0,1] \times [0,1] \rightarrow [0,1]$ be given by

$$\tilde{F}_{\delta}(x,y) := F_{\delta}\left(\left(\ell(x^2 - y^2)\right)^i \cdot \left(\ell'xy\right)^{-i}\right) \cdot \mathbf{1}_{x > y}, \quad x, y \in [0,1].$$

Then \tilde{F}_{δ} is Riemann integrable on $[0, 1] \times [0, 1]$ as it is bounded and continuous except for a set of Lebesgue measure 0. Hence, the limit we aim to compute exists and is equal to the Riemann integral

$$\int_0^1 \int_0^1 \tilde{F}_\delta(x, y) \, dx \, dy.$$

It remains to show that this integral is positive, and since \tilde{F}_{δ} is nonnegative, it suffices to show that \tilde{F}_{δ} does not vanish almost everywhere.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

To verify the nonvanishing property, note that if x = ay where $a := \frac{\ell' + \sqrt{(\ell')^2 + 4\ell^2}}{2\ell} > 1$, then x > y and $\ell(x^2 - y^2) = \ell'xy$, and as a consequence, $(\ell(x^2 - y^2))^i \cdot (\ell'xy)^{-i} = 1$. Hence, $\tilde{F}_{\delta}(x, y) = F_{\delta}(1) = 1$ on the line x = ay. Since \tilde{F}_{δ} is continuous in the region x > y, this proves that it stays bounded away from zero in a neighborhood of the line x = ay in that region, and hence, it does not vanish almost everywhere. This completes the proof for the weight (3.2).

The argument for the second weight (3.3) is very similar, so we only summarize it. Let \tilde{F}_{δ} : $[0, 1] \times [0, 1] \rightarrow [0, 1]$ be given by

$$\tilde{F}_\delta(x,y) := F_\delta \left((\ell(x^2+y^2))^i \cdot (\ell'xy)^{-i} \right) \cdot \mathbf{1}_{(0,1]\times(0,1]}(x,y).$$

Then the limit we want to evaluate exists and is equal to the Riemann integral

$$\int_0^1 \int_0^1 \tilde{F}_\delta(x, y) \, dx \, dy.$$

The integral is positive because \tilde{F}_{δ} is nonnegative and does not vanish almost everywhere. To verify the nonvanishing property, we argue as follows. Pick $k \in \mathbb{Z}_+$ such that $b := \ell'/\ell \cdot e^{2k\pi} > 2$ and let $a := \frac{b+\sqrt{b^2-4}}{2}$. If $x, y \in [0, 1]$ are such that x = ay, then x > y and $\ell(x^2 + y^2) = e^{2k\pi} \ell' xy$, which implies $(\ell(x^2 + y^2))^i \cdot (\ell' xy)^{-i} = e^{2k\pi i} = 1$.

3.3. Multiplicative functions

We record here some basic notions and facts about multiplicative functions that will be used throughout the article.

3.3.1. Dirichlet characters

A *Dirichlet character* χ is a periodic completely multiplicative function and is often thought of as a multiplicative function on \mathbb{Z}_m for some $m \in \mathbb{N}$. In this case, χ takes the value 0 on integers that are not coprime to m and takes values on $\phi(m)$ -roots of unity on all other integers, where ϕ is the Euler totient function. If χ is a Dirichlet character, we define the *modified Dirichlet character* $\tilde{\chi} \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ to be the completely multiplicative function satisfying

$$\tilde{\chi}(p) \coloneqq \begin{cases} \chi(p), & \text{if } \chi(p) \neq 0\\ 1, & \text{if } \chi(p) = 0. \end{cases}$$

We note in passing that the level sets of modified Dirichlet characters $\tilde{\chi}$, which can be seen as finite colorings of \mathbb{N} , are precisely the colorings that appear in Rado's theorem when showing that certain systems of linear equations are not partition regular. In particular, a system of linear equations is partition regular if and only if it has a monochromatic solution in any coloring realized by a modified Dirichlet character.

3.3.2. Distance between multiplicative functions

Following Granville and Soundararajan [25, 27], in this and the next subsection, we define a distance and a related notion of pretentiousness between multiplicative functions. If $f, g: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ are multiplicative functions and $x, y \in \mathbb{R}_+$ with x < y, we let

$$\mathbb{D}(f,g;x,y)^2 \coloneqq \sum_{x (3.4)$$

We also let

$$\mathbb{D}(f,g)^2 := \sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} \left(1 - \Re(f(p) \cdot \overline{g(p)}) \right).$$
(3.5)

Note that if |f| = |g| = 1, then

$$\mathbb{D}(f,g)^{2} = \frac{1}{2} \cdot \sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} |f(p) - g(p)|^{2}.$$

It can be shown (see [26] or [27, Section 2.1.1]) that \mathbb{D} satisfies the triangle inequality

$$\mathbb{D}(f,g) \le \mathbb{D}(f,h) + \mathbb{D}(h,g)$$

for all $f, g, h: \mathbb{P} \to \mathbb{U}$. Also, for all $f_1, f_2, g_1, g_2: \mathbb{P} \to \mathbb{U}$, we have (see [25, Lemma 3.1])

$$\mathbb{D}(f_1 f_2, g_1 g_2) \le \mathbb{D}(f_1, g_1) + \mathbb{D}(f_2, g_2).$$
(3.6)

3.3.3. Pretentious multiplicative functions

If $f, g: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ are multiplicative functions, we say that f pretends to be g, and write $f \sim g$, if $\mathbb{D}(f,g) < +\infty$. It follows from (3.6) that if $f_1 \sim g_1$ and $f_2 \sim g_2$, then $f_1 f_2 \sim g_1 g_2$. We say that f is pretentious if $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ , in which case

$$\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} \left(1 - \Re(f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)} \cdot p^{-it}) \right) < +\infty.$$

The value of *t* is uniquely determined; this follows from (3.6) and the fact that $n^{it} \nleftrightarrow \chi$ for every nonzero $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ (see, for example, [27, Corollary 11.4] or [26, Proposition 7]).

Although real-valued or finite-valued multiplicative functions always have a mean value, we caution the reader that this is not the case for general multiplicative functions with values on the unit circle. For example, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]} n^{it} = N^{it} / (1 + it) + o_N(1),$$

so we have non-convergent means when $t \neq 0$. But even multiplicative functions satisfying $f \sim 1$ can have non-convergent means. In particular, if $f \sim 1$ is a completely multiplicative function, then it is known (see, for example, [17, Theorems 6.2]) that there exists $c \neq 0$ such that

$$\mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]} f(n) = c \cdot e(A(N)) + o_N(1),$$

where $A(N) := \sum_{p \le N} \frac{1}{p} \mathfrak{I}(f(p)), N \in \mathbb{N}$. Hence, we have non-convergent means when, for example,

$$\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} \, \mathfrak{I}(f(p)) = +\infty,$$

which is the case if $f(p) := e(1/\log \log p)$, $p \in \mathbb{P}$. This oscillatory behavior of the mean values of some complex-valued multiplicative functions has to be taken into account and will cause problems in the proofs of some of our main results.

Finally, we record an observation that will only be used in the proof of Theorem 1.5.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Lemma 3.4. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a pretentious finite-valued multiplicative function. Then $f \sim \chi$ for some Dirichlet character χ and

$$\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} |1 - f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)}| < +\infty.$$
(3.7)

Remark. It can be shown using (3.7) that finite-valued pretentious multiplicative functions always have convergent means.

Proof. Since f is pretentious, we have $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ . Then $\mathbb{D}(n^{it}, g) < +\infty$, where $g := f \cdot \overline{\chi}$ is a finite-valued multiplicative function. In particular, there exists $d \in \mathbb{N}$ for which g^d is the constant 1, so from (3.6), it follows that $\mathbb{D}(n^{idt}, 1) < +\infty$, which in turn implies that t = 0 (hence, $f \sim \chi$) and

$$\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}: \ f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)} \neq 1} \frac{1}{p} < +\infty$$

Hence,

$$\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} |\mathfrak{I}(f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)})| < +\infty$$

If we combine this with $\mathbb{D}(f, \chi) < +\infty$, we deduce that (3.7) holds.

3.3.4. Aperiodic multiplicative functions

We say that a multiplicative function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ is *aperiodic* if for every $a, b \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{1}{N} \sum_{n=1}^{N} f(an+b) = 0.$$

The following well-known result of Daboussi-Delange [13, Corollary 1] states that a multiplicative function is aperiodic if and only if it is non-pretentious.

Lemma 3.5. Let $f \in M$. Then either $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some Dirichlet character χ and $t \in \mathbb{R}$, or f is aperiodic.

In our arguments, we typically distinguish two cases – one where a multiplicative function is aperiodic; then we show that the expressions we are interested in vanish. The complementary one where the multiplicative function is pretentious is treated using concentration estimates.

3.4. Some Borel measurability results

Recall that \mathcal{M} is equipped with the topology of pointwise convergence. In the proof of Theorem 2.2, we require certain Borel measurability properties of subsets of \mathcal{M} and related maps. The second property proved below will only be used in the proof of part (2) of Theorem 2.2.

Recall that if f is pretentious, then there exist a unique $t = t_f \in \mathbb{R}$ and a Dirichlet character χ such that $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$.

Lemma 3.6.

- 1. The set \mathcal{M}_p of pretentious completely multiplicative functions is Borel.
- 2. The map $f \mapsto t_f$ from \mathcal{M}_p to \mathbb{R} is Borel measurable.

Proof. We prove (1). For $a, b \in \mathbb{N}$, we let $M_{a,b}$ be the set of $f \in \mathcal{M}$ such that

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty} |\mathbb{E}_{n\in[N]} f(an+b)| > 0.$$

Clearly, $M_{a,b}$ is a Borel subset of \mathcal{M} . By Lemma 3.5, we have $\mathcal{M}_p = \bigcup_{a,b \in \mathbb{N}} M_{a,b}$, and the result follows.

We prove (2). By [32, Theorem 14.12], it suffices to show that the graph

$$\Gamma := \{ (f, t_f) \in \mathcal{M}_p \times \mathbb{R} \}$$

is a Borel subset of $\mathcal{M}_p \times \mathbb{R}$. If $\chi_k, k \in \mathbb{N}$, is an enumeration of all Dirichlet characters, and

$$\Gamma_k := \{ (f, t_f) \in \mathcal{M}_p \times \mathbb{R} \colon f \sim \chi_k \cdot n^{it_f} \},\$$

then

$$\Gamma = \bigcup_{k \in \mathbb{N}} \Gamma_k.$$

Hence, it suffices to show that for every $k \in \mathbb{N}$, the set Γ_k is Borel. Note that

$$\Gamma_k := \{ (f, t) \in \mathcal{M}_p \times \mathbb{R} \colon \mathbb{D}(f, \chi_k \cdot n^{it}) < \infty \}.$$

Since for $k \in \mathbb{N}$ the map $(f, t) \mapsto \mathbb{D}(f, \chi_k \cdot n^{it})$ is clearly Borel, the set Γ_k is Borel. This completes the proof.

4. Type I Pythagorean pairs

As explained in Section 2.2, in order to complete the proof of Theorem 2.3 (and thus of part (1) of Theorem 2.2), it remains to prove Proposition 2.4, Lemma 2.6 and Lemma 2.8. We do this in this section. We start with Proposition 2.4, which we state here in an equivalent form.

Proposition 4.1. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be an aperiodic completely multiplicative function, let $\ell, \ell', Q \in \mathbb{N}$ and $\delta > 0$. Then, with $w_{\delta} : \mathbb{N}^2 \to [0, 1]$ described by (3.2), we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot f(\ell(Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'(Qm+1)(Qn))} = 0.$$
(4.1)

Furthermore, the limit in (4.1) *exists for all multiplicative functions* $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$.

Proof. Recall that

$$w_{\delta}(m,n) := F_{\delta}\left((\ell(m^2 - n^2))^i \cdot (\ell'mn)^{-i} \right) \cdot \mathbf{1}_{m > n}, \quad m, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

where $F_{\delta} \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to [0, 1]$ is the continuous function defined in Lemma 3.3. Since F_{δ} can be approximated uniformly by polynomials, using linearity, we deduce that it suffices to verify (4.1) with $w_{\delta}(m, n)$ replaced by $(m^2 - n^2)^{ki} \cdot (mn)^{-ki} \cdot \mathbf{1}_{m>n}$ for arbitrary $k \in \mathbb{Z}$. Furthermore, since $\lim_{n\to\infty} (\log(Qn + 1) - \log(Qn)) = 0$, the limit in (4.1) remains unchanged if we replace $(m^2 - n^2)^{ki} \cdot (mn)^{-ki} \cdot \mathbf{1}_{m>n}$ with $((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2)^{ki} \cdot ((Qm+1)(Qn))^{-ki} \cdot \mathbf{1}_{m>n}$ (after we omit +1, the Q's are going to cancel because of the conjugate). Hence, in order to establish (4.1), it suffices to show that for every $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \, \mathbf{1}_{Qm+1 > Qn} \cdot f_k((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2) \cdot \overline{f_k((Qm+1)(Qn))} = 0, \tag{4.2}$$

where $f_k(n) := f(n) \cdot n^{ki}$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Note that since the indicator function of an arithmetic progression is a linear combination of Dirichlet characters, in order to establish (4.2), it suffices to show that for all Dirichlet characters χ, χ' , we have

$$\lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \mathbf{1}_{m>n} \cdot \chi(m) \cdot \chi'(n) \cdot f_k(m^2 - n^2) \cdot \overline{f_k(mn)} = 0,$$

or, equivalently, that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \mathbf{1}_{m > n} \cdot f_k(m^2 - n^2) \cdot (\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi)(m) \cdot (\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi')(n) = 0.$$
(4.3)

Since f is aperiodic, so is f_k . Since f is aperiodic, so is $\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi$ (and $\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi'$). Combining [21, Theorem 2.5] and [21, Lemma 9.6], we deduce that (4.3) holds, completing the proof.

Finally, to prove convergence for all multiplicative functions, we argue as before, using the fact that convergence in the case $w_{\delta} = 1$ follows from [20, Theorem 1.4]. We note that although [20, Theorem 1.4] only covers the case without the weight $\mathbf{1}_{m>n}$, exactly the same argument can be used to cover this weighted variant.

Next, we restate and prove Lemma 2.6. Recall that A_{δ} , \mathcal{M}_p and \mathcal{A} were defined in (2.6), (2.9) and (2.13), respectively.

Lemma 2.6. Let $f \in \mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}, \delta > 0, \ell, \ell' \in \mathbb{N}$, and let $(\Phi_K)_{K \in \mathbb{N}}$ be the Følner sequence described in (2.11). Then

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) = 0.$$
(4.4)

Proof. Let $\delta > 0$ and $f \in \mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}$. Then for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ , we have

$$f(n) = n^{it} \cdot g(n), \text{ where } g \sim \chi, g \neq 1.$$
 (4.5)

For reasons that will become clear later, for $\delta > 0$ and $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, let

$$\tilde{L}_{\delta}(f,Q) \coloneqq f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it} \cdot \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n).$$
(4.6)

Note that the limit in the definition of $\tilde{L}_{\delta}(f, Q)$ exists by the second part of Proposition 4.1. The idea to prove (4.4) is to show that $\tilde{L}_{\delta}(f, Q)$ does not depend strongly on Q (it depends only on the prime factors of Q), so that, as a function of Q, it is orthogonal to any nontrivial completely multiplicative function with respect to multiplicative averages. Since the left-hand side of (4.4) is the correlation between $\tilde{L}(f, Q)$ and the completely multiplicative function $Q \mapsto f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it}$, which is nontrivial by (4.5), the conclusion will follow.

Fix $\varepsilon > 0$ and take $K_0 = K_0(\varepsilon, f)$ so that

$$\sum_{p \ge K_0} \frac{1}{p} (1 - \Re(f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)} \cdot p^{-it})) + K_0^{-1/2} \le \varepsilon.$$

Using Proposition 2.5 (and noting that the function $K \mapsto \mathbb{D}(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; K, N)$ is decreasing for any fixed f and N), it follows that for every $N > K > K_0$ and $Q \in \Phi_K$,

$$\mathbb{E}_{n\in[N]}|f(Qn+1) - (Qn)^{it} \cdot \exp\left(F_N(f,K)\right)| \ll \varepsilon.$$
(4.7)

Using this identity and Lemma 3.1 with $a(n) := f(Qn+1) \cdot (Qn)^{-it}$ and $l_1 = 1, l_2 = -1$, it follows that

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \left| f(Q(m-n)+1) - \left(Q(m-n)\right)^{it} \exp\left(F_{2N}(f, K)\right) \right| \ll \varepsilon.$$
(4.8)

Using (4.7) and Lemma 3.1 with $a(n) := f(Qn+1) \cdot (Qn)^{-it}$ and $l_1 = l_2 = 1$, it follows that

$$\limsup_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \left| f(Q(m+n)+1) - (Q(m+n))^{it} \exp\left(F_{2N}(f,K)\right) \right| \ll \varepsilon.$$
(4.9)

Combining (4.7), (4.8), (4.9), and since all terms involved are 1-bounded, we deduce that for every $K > K_0$ and $Q \in \Phi_K$,

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{N \to \infty} & \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \left| f \left((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2 \right) \cdot \overline{f(Qm+1)} \\ & - Q^{it} \cdot (m^2 - n^2)^{it} \cdot m^{-it} \cdot \exp(2F_{2N}(f,K)) \cdot \overline{\exp(F_N(f,K))} \right) \right| \ll \varepsilon. \end{split}$$

Multiplying by $c_{\ell,\ell'} \cdot w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot \overline{f(Qn)} \cdot Q^{-it} \cdot f(Q) = c_{\ell,\ell'} \cdot w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot \overline{f(n)} \cdot Q^{-it}$, where $c_{\ell,\ell'} := f(\ell) \cdot \overline{f(\ell')}$, we deduce that

$$\begin{split} \limsup_{N \to \infty} & \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N],m>n} \bigg| A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) \cdot Q^{-it} \cdot f(Q) \\ & - c_{\ell,\ell'} \cdot w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot (m^2 - n^2)^{it} \cdot m^{-it} \cdot \overline{f(n)} \cdot \exp(2F_{2N}(f,K)) \cdot \overline{\exp(F_N(f,K))} \bigg| \ll \varepsilon. \end{split}$$

This implies that for every $K > K_0$,

$$\begin{split} & \limsup_{N \to \infty} \sup_{Q \in \Phi_K} \left| \tilde{L}_{\delta}(f,Q) - c_{\ell,\ell'} \cdot \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot (m^2 - n^2)^{it} \cdot m^{-it} \cdot \overline{f(n)} \cdot \exp(2F_{2N}(f,K)) \cdot \overline{\exp(F_N(f,K))} \right| \ll \varepsilon. \end{split}$$

Since the second term does not depend on Q, we conclude that for every $K > K_0$ and $Q, Q' \in \Phi_K$, $|\tilde{L}_{\delta}(f,Q) - \tilde{L}_{\delta}(f,Q')| \ll \varepsilon$. We can choose ε arbitrarily small by sending $K \to \infty$, so it follows that

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \max_{Q, Q' \in \Phi_K} \left| \tilde{L}_{\delta}(f, Q) - \tilde{L}_{\delta}(f, Q') \right| = 0.$$

For $K \in \mathbb{N}$, let Q_K be any element of Φ_K . From the last identity and (4.6), it follows that

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} A_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) = \lim_{K \to \infty} \tilde{L}_{\delta}(f,Q_K) \cdot \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \overline{f(Q)} \cdot Q^{it}.$$

By (4.5), we have that $Q \mapsto f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it}$ is a nontrivial multiplicative function; hence, the last limit is zero by Lemma 3.2. This establishes (4.4) and completes the proof.

Lastly, we restate and prove Lemma 2.8.

Lemma 2.8. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and let \mathcal{A} be as in (2.13). Then there exist $\delta_0, \rho_0 > 0$, depending only on σ , such that

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \inf_{Q \in \mathbb{N}} \Re \left(\mathbb{E}_{m, n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{A}} A_{\delta_0}(f, Q; m, n) \, d\sigma(f) \right) \ge \rho_0. \tag{4.10}$$

Proof. Let $a := \sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and for $\delta > 0$, let

$$\mu_{\delta} := \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} w_{\delta}(m,n).$$

Note that by Lemma 3.3, we have $\mu_{\delta} > 0$. For $T \in \mathbb{R}_+$, we consider the sets

$$\mathcal{A}_T := \{ (n^{it})_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \colon t \in [-T, T] \}.$$

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

These sets are closed and, as a consequence, Borel. Since A_N increases to A as $N \to \infty$, and the Borel measure σ is finite, there exists $T_0 = T_0(\sigma) > 0$ such that

$$\sigma(\mathcal{A} \setminus \mathcal{A}_{T_0}) \le \frac{a}{2}.$$
(4.11)

Note also that since $\lim_{n\to\infty} \sup_{Q\in\mathbb{N}} |\log(Qn+1) - \log(Qn))| = 0$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \sup_{f \in \mathcal{A}_{T_0}, Q \in \mathbb{N}} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \left| f(\ell((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'(Qm+1)(Qn))} - f(\ell(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} \right| = 0,$$

and by the definition of w_{δ} given in Lemma 3.3, we have

$$\lim_{\delta \to 0^+} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \sup_{f \in \mathcal{A}_{T_0}} \left| \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} w_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot f(\ell(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'mn)} - \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} w_{\delta}(m,n) \right| = 0.$$

We deduce from the last two identities that if δ_0 is small enough (depending only on T_0 and hence only on σ), then for every $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty}\inf_{Q\in\mathbb{N}}\Re\Big(\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{A}_{T_0}}A_{\delta_0}(f,Q;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\Big)\geq\frac{\sigma(\mathcal{A}_{T_0})\cdot\mu_{\delta_0}}{2}\geq\frac{a\cdot\mu_{\delta_0}}{2},$$

where we used that $1 \in \mathcal{M}_{T_0}$; hence, $\sigma(\mathcal{A}_{T_0}) \ge \sigma(\{1\}) = a$. However, using (4.11) and the triangle inequality, we get

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty}\sup_{Q\in\mathbb{N}}\left|\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{A}\setminus\mathcal{A}_{T_0}}A_{\delta_0}(f,Q;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\right|\leq\frac{a\cdot\mu_{\delta_0}}{4}.$$

Combining the last two estimates, we deduce that (4.10) holds with $\rho_0 := \frac{a \cdot \mu_{\delta_0}}{4}$.

5. Nonlinear concentration estimates

Our goal is to prove the concentration estimate of Proposition 2.11, which is a crucial ingredient in the proof of part (2) of Theorem 1.2 and in the proof of Theorem 1.5. In fact, we will prove a more general and quantitatively more explicit statement with further applications in mind.

Let $f, g: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be multiplicative functions and let χ be a Dirichlet character and $t \in \mathbb{R}$. For every $K_0 \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$G_N(f, K_0) := 2 \sum_{\substack{K_0 (5.1)$$

and

$$\mathbb{D}_{1}(f,g;x,y)^{2} := \sum_{\substack{x (5.2)$$

Proposition 5.1. Let $K_0, N \in \mathbb{N}$ and $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a multiplicative function. Let also $t \in \mathbb{R}$, χ be a Dirichlet character with period $q, Q = \prod_{p \le K_0} p^{a_p}$ for some $a_p \in \mathbb{N}$, and suppose that $q \mid Q$. If N is large enough, depending only on Q and t, then for all $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ with $-Q \le a, b \le Q$ and $(a^2+b^2,Q) = 1$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| f \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - \chi (a^2+b^2) \cdot Q^{2it} \cdot (m^2+n^2)^{it} \cdot \exp\left(G_N(f,K_0)\right) \right| \ll \\ (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2) (f,\chi \cdot n^{it};K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,\chi \cdot n^{it};N,3Q^2N^2) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,\chi \cdot n^{it};\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-1/2},$$
(5.3)

where G_N , \mathbb{D}_1 are as in (5.1), (5.2), and the implicit constant is absolute.

Remarks. • Note that if $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$, we have $\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{D}_1(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; N, 3Q^2N^2) = 0$ and $\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{D}_1(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; \sqrt{N}, N) = 0$. Hence, renaming K_0 as K, taking the max over all $Q \in \Phi_K$, and then letting $N \to \infty$ in (5.3) gives the estimate in Proposition 2.11.

• The averaging over both variables $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ is crucial for our argument and allows to overcome issues with large primes. In fact, by slightly modifying the example of [34, Lemma 2.1], one can construct completely multiplicative functions (both pretentious and aperiodic) $f : \mathbb{N} \to \{-1, 1\}$, such that for every $a \in \mathbb{Z}_+$, the averages

$$\mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]} f((Qn+a)^2 + 1)$$

behave rather 'erratically', and a similar concentration estimate fails. However, in [48], Teräväinen proved a version of the concentration estimates for values of f(P(Qn+a)), where $P \in \mathbb{Z}[x]$ is arbitrary and the multiplicative functions f satisfies $f(p) = p^{it}\chi(p)$ for p > N (with a somewhat more particular choice of Q). In our setting, however, we cannot afford to make such assumptions on f.

The proof is carried out in several steps, covering progressively more general settings. Throughout the argument, we write $p \mid\mid n$ if $p \mid n$ but $p^2 \nmid n$.

5.1. Preparatory counting arguments

The following lemma will be used multiple times subsequently.

Lemma 5.2. For $Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$, $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$, and primes p, q such that $p, q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$ and (pq, Q) = 1, let

$$w_{N,Q}(p,q) := \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{\substack{m,n \in [N], \\ p,q \mid \mid (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2}} 1.$$
(5.4)

Then

$$w_{N,Q}(p,p) = \frac{2}{p} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p} \right)^2 + O\left(\frac{1}{N}\right),$$
(5.5)

and if $p \neq q$, we have

$$w_{N,Q}(p,q) = \frac{4}{pq} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p}\right)^2 \left(1 - \frac{1}{q}\right)^2 + O\left(\frac{1}{N}\right),\tag{5.6}$$

where the implicit constants are absolute.

Remark. We deduce the approximate identity

$$w_{N,Q}(p,q) = w_{N,Q}(p,p) \cdot w_{N,Q}(q,q) + O\left(\frac{1}{N}\right),$$

which is crucial for the proof of the concentration estimates. However, because of the $O(\frac{1}{N})$ errors, these approximate identities will only be useful to us for sums that contain o(N) terms.

Proof. Throught the discussion, we use ϵ to designate a number in $\{0, 1, 2, 3, 4\}$.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

We first establish (5.5). Let *p* satisfy the assumptions. Note first that if p | Qn + b and $p | (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$, then also $p^2 | (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$; hence, we get no contribution to the sum (5.4) in this case. So we can assume that $p \nmid Qn + b$. Since $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$, the number -1 is a quadratic residue mod *p*, and we have exactly two solutions *m* (mod *p*) to the congruence

$$(Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \equiv 0 \pmod{p}.$$
(5.7)

Hence, for those $n \in [N]$, we have $2[N/p] + \epsilon$ solutions in the variable $m \in [N]$ to (5.7). Since there are $N - [N/p] + \epsilon$ integers $n \in [N]$ with $p \nmid Qn + b$ (we used that (p, Q) = 1 here), we get a total of

$$2[N/p](N - [N/p]) + O(N) = 2N^2/p - 2N^2/p^2 + O(N)$$

solutions of $m, n \in [N]$ to the congruence (5.7). Similarly, we get that if $p \nmid Qn + b$, then the number of solutions $m, n \in [N]$ to the congruence $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2 \equiv 0 \pmod{p^2}$ is

$$2[N/p^2] \left(N - [N/p]\right) + O(N) = 2N^2/p^2 - 2N^2/p^3 + O(N).$$

(We used that -1 is also a quadratic residuemod p^2 .) These solutions should be subtracted from the previous solutions of (5.7) in order to count the number of solutions of $m, n \in [N]$ for which $p \parallel (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$. We deduce that

$$\frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{\substack{m,n \in [N], \\ p \mid | (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2}} 1 = \frac{2}{p} - \frac{4}{p^2} + \frac{2}{p^3} + O\left(\frac{1}{N}\right) = \frac{2}{p} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p}\right)^2 + O\left(\frac{1}{N}\right),$$
(5.8)

which proves (5.5).

Next, we establish (5.6). Let p, q satisfy the assumptions. As explained in the previous case, those $n \in [N]$ for which $p \mid Qn + b$ or $q \mid Qn + b$ do not contribute to the sum (5.4) defining $w_{N,Q}(p,q)$; hence, we can assume that (pq, Qn + b) = 1. Let

$$A_{r,s} := \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{\substack{m,n \in [N], \\ r,s \mid (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2, \, (rs,Qn+b) = 1}} 1$$

and note that

$$w_{N,Q}(p,q) = A_{p,q} - A_{p^2,q} - A_{p,q^2} + A_{p^2,q^2}.$$
(5.9)

We first compute $A_{p,q}$. Since $p \equiv q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$, the number -1 is a quadratic residuent p and mod q, and we get by the Chinese remainder theorem, that for each $n \in [N]$ with $p,q \nmid Qn + b$, we have 4 solutions $m \pmod{pq}$ to the congruence

$$(Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \equiv 0 \pmod{pq}.^8$$
(5.10)

We deduce that for each $n \in [N]$ with (pq, Qn + b) = 1, we have $4[N/(pq)] + \epsilon$ solutions in the variable $m \in [N]$ to the congruence (5.10). Since the number of $n \in [N]$ for which (pq, Qn + b) = 1 is N - [N/p] - [N/q] + [N/pq], we get that the total number of solutions to the congruence (5.10) with $m, n \in [N]$ and (pq, n) = 1 is

$$4[N/(pq)] (N - [N/p] - [N/q] + [N/(pq)]) + O(N) = N^2 \cdot (4/(pq)) \cdot (1 - 1/p - 1/q + 1/(pq)) + O(N).$$
(5.11)

⁸If pq > N, these may translate to no solutions in $m \in [N]$, but this is also going to be reflected in our computation below since in this case, $4[N/(pq)] + \epsilon = \epsilon$ could very well be 0.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Hence,

$$A_{p,q} := \frac{4}{pq} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p} \right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{q} \right) + O\left(\frac{1}{N} \right).$$

Similarly, using that -1 is also a quadratic residue mod p^k and mod q^k for k = 1, 2, we find that

$$A_{p^2,q} = \frac{4}{p^2 q} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p} \right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{q} \right) + O\left(\frac{1}{N} \right),$$

and

$$A_{p,q^2} = \frac{4}{pq^2} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p} \right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{q} \right) + O\left(\frac{1}{N} \right).$$

Also,

$$A_{p^2,q^2} = \frac{4}{p^2 q^2} \left(1 - \frac{1}{p}\right) \left(1 - \frac{1}{q}\right) + O\left(\frac{1}{N}\right).$$

Using the last four identities and (5.9), we deduce that (5.6) holds. This completes the proof.

We will also need to give upper bounds for $w_{N,Q}(p,q)$ when p,q are not necessarily primes, and also give upper bounds that do not involve the error terms O(1/N) that cause us problems in some cases (this is only relevant when $pq \ge N$). The next lemma is crucial for us and gives an upper bound that is good enough for our purposes.

Lemma 5.3. For $l, Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$ and $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ with $-Q \le a, b \le Q$, let

$$w_{N,Q}(l) := \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{\substack{m,n \in [N], \\ l \mid (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2}} 1.$$

If l is a sum of two squares, then

$$w_{N,Q}(l) \ll \frac{Q^2}{l},\tag{5.12}$$

where the implicit constant is absolute. In particular, if $w_{N,Q}(p,q)$ is as in (5.4), taking l = p and l = pq where p, q are distinct primes of the form 1 (mod 4), we get

$$w_{N,Q}(p,p) \ll \frac{Q^2}{p}, \quad w_{N,Q}(p,q) \ll \frac{Q^2}{pq}.$$
 (5.13)

Remark. These estimates will allow us to show later that the contribution of the $m, n \in [N]$ for which $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ have large prime divisors (say $\geq \sqrt{N}$) is negligible for our purposes. In contrast, we could not have done the same for the $n \in [N]$ for which $n^2 + 1$ have large prime divisors.

Proof. Recall that an integer is a sum of two squares if and only if in its factorization as a product of primes, all prime factors congruent to 3 (mod 4) occur with even multiplicity. It follows that if *l* is a sum of two squares and $l \mid (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$, then the ratio $((Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2)/l$ is also a sum of two squares. We deduce from this and our assumption $|a|, |b| \leq Q$ that if *l* is a sum of two squares, then

$$w_{N,Q}(l) \le \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{k \le 3Q^2 N^2/l} r_2(k) \ll \frac{Q^2}{l},$$

where $r_2(k)$ denotes the number of representations of k as a sum of two squares, and to get the second estimate, we used the well-known fact $\sum_{k < n} r_2(k) \ll n$. This completes the proof.

5.2. Concentration estimate for additive functions

We start with a concentration estimate for additive functions that will eventually get lifted to a concentration estimate for multiplicative functions.

Definition 5.1. We say that $h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{C}$ is *additive* if it satisfies h(mn) = h(m) + h(n) whenever (m, n) = 1.

Lemma 5.4 (Turán-Kubilius inequality for sums of squares). Let $K_0, N \in \mathbb{N}$, $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ with $-Q \le a, b, \le Q$, and $h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{C}$ be an additive function that is bounded by 1 on primes and such that

- 1. h(p) = 0 for all primes $p \le K_0$ and p > N;
- 2. $h(p) \equiv 0$ for all primes $p \equiv 3 \pmod{4}$;
- 3. $h(p^k) = 0$ for all primes p and $k \ge 2$.

Let also $Q = \prod_{p \leq K_0} p^{a_p}$ for some $a_p \in \mathbb{N}$. Then for all large enough N, depending only on K_0 , we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - H_N(h,K_0) \right|^2 \ll \mathbb{D}^2(h;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}^2(h;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-1},$$
(5.14)

where the implicit constant is absolute,

$$H_N(h, K_0) := 2 \sum_{K_0 (5.15)$$

and

$$\mathbb{D}^{2}(h; K_{0}, N) := \sum_{K_{0}$$

Proof. We consider the additive functions h_1, h_2 , which are the restrictions of h to the primes $K_0 and <math>\sqrt{N} .⁹ More precisely,$

$$h_1(p^k) := \begin{cases} h(p), & \text{if } k = 1 \text{ and } K_0$$

and

$$h_2(p^k) := \begin{cases} h(p), & \text{if } k = 1 \text{ and } \sqrt{N}$$

We also define

$$H_{i,N}(h_i, K_0) := 2 \sum_{K_0
(5.16)$$

⁹If we worked with *h* only, we would run into trouble establishing (5.25) below, since a non-acceptable term of the form $O(\sum_{p,q \le N} N^{-1})$ would appear in our estimates. For h_1 , this term becomes $O(\sum_{p,q \le \sqrt{N}} N^{-1}) = O((\log N)^{-2})$, which is acceptable. We could have also worked with the restriction to the interval $[K_0, N^a]$ for any $a \le 1/2$. In the case of linear concentration estimates, this splitting is not needed since the error that appears in this case is $O(\sum_{pq \le N} N^{-1}) = O((\log \log N / \log N))$.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

and the technical variant

$$H'_{1,N}(h_i, Q, K_0) := \sum_{K_0
(5.17)$$

where

$$w_{N,Q}(p) := \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{\substack{m,n \in [N], \\ p \mid \mid (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2}} 1.$$
(5.18)

(Note that $w_{N,Q}(p) = w_{N,Q}(p, p)$, where $w_{N,Q}(p, q)$ is as in (5.4).) The reason for introducing this variant is because it gives the mean value of h_1 along sums of squares. Indeed, using properties (1)–(3), we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} h_1((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) = \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \sum_{\substack{p \mid | (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \\ p \mid | (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2}} h_1(p) = \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{K_0 (5.19)$$

Using (5.5) of Lemma 5.2 and that $h_1(p) = 0$ for $p > \sqrt{N}$ and $h_1(p)$ is bounded by 1, we get

$$|H_{1,N}(h_1, K_0) - H'_{1,N}(h_1, Q, K_0)| \ll \sum_{K_0
(5.20)$$

Hence, in order to prove (5.14), it suffices to estimate

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_1((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - H'_{1,N}(h_1,Q,K_0) \right|^2$$
(5.21)

and

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_2((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) \right|^2 + |H_{2,N}(h_1,K_0)|^2.$$
(5.22)

We first deal with the expression (5.21). Using (5.19) and expanding the square below, we get

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_1((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - H'_{1,N}(h_1,Q,K_0) \right|^2 = \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_1((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) \right|^2 - |H'_{1,N}(h_1,Q,K_0)|^2.$$
(5.23)

To estimate this expression, first note that since h_1 is additive and $h_1(p^k) = 0$ for $k \ge 2$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_1((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) \right|^2 = \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| \sum_{p \mid |(Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2} h_1(p) \right|^2.$$
(5.24)

Expanding the square, using the fact that $h_1(p) = 0$ unless $K_0 , and the definition of <math>w_{N,Q}(p,q)$ given in (5.4), we get that the right-hand side is equal to

$$\sum_{K_0$$

Using equation (5.5) of Lemma 5.2, we get that the first term is at most

$$2 \cdot \sum_{K_0$$

Using equations (5.5) and (5.6) of Lemma 5.2, we get that the second term is equal to (we crucially use the bound $p, q \le \sqrt{N}$ here and the prime number theorem)

$$\sum_{K_0 < p, q \le \sqrt{N}, \ p \ne q} h_1(p) \cdot \overline{h_1(q)} \cdot w_{N,Q}(p,p) \cdot w_{N,Q}(q,q) + O((\log N)^{-2}) \le (H'_{1,N}(h_1,Q,K_0))^2 + O((\log N)^{-2}),$$

where to get the last estimate, we added to the sum the contribution of the diagonal terms p = q (which is nonnegative), and used (5.17) and the fact that $h_1(p) = 0$ for $p > \sqrt{N}$. Combining (5.23) with the previous estimates, we are led to the bound

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_1((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - H'_{1,N}(h_1,Q,K_0) \right|^2 \ll \mathbb{D}^2(h_1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + O((\log N)^{-2}).$$
(5.25)

Next, we estimate the expression (5.22). Since h_2 is additive and satisfies properties (1)–(3), we get using (5.24) (with h_2 in place of h_1) and expanding the square

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h_2((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) \right|^2 = \sum_{\sqrt{N} < p,q \le N} h_2(p) \,\overline{h_2(q)} \, w_{N,Q}(p,q)$$

Since $h_2(p) \neq 0$ only when $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$, using (5.13) of Lemma 5.3, we get that the right-hand side is bounded by

$$\ll Q^2 \cdot \Big(\sum_{\sqrt{N} < p,q \le N} \frac{|h_2(p)| |h_2(q)|}{pq} + \sum_{\sqrt{N} < p \le N} \frac{|h_2(p)|^2}{p}\Big) = \\ Q^2 \cdot \Big(\Big(\sum_{\sqrt{N} < p \le N} \frac{|h_2(p)|}{p}\Big)^2 + \mathbb{D}^2(h_2;\sqrt{N},N)\Big) \le \\ Q^2 \cdot \Big(\sum_{\sqrt{N} < p \le N} \frac{|h_2(p)|^2}{p} \cdot \sum_{\sqrt{N} < p \le N} \frac{1}{p} + \mathbb{D}^2(h_2;\sqrt{N},N)\Big) \ll Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}^2(h_2;\sqrt{N},N),$$

where we crucially used the estimate

$$\sum_{\sqrt{N}$$

Similarly, we find

$$(H_{2,N}(h_2, K_0))^2 = 4\left(\sum_{\sqrt{N}$$

Combining the previous estimates, we get the following bound for the expression in (5.22):

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left(h_2 ((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) \right)^2 + (H_{2,N}(h_1, K_0))^2 \ll Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}^2(h_2; \sqrt{N}, N).$$
(5.26)

Combining the bounds (5.20), (5.25), (5.26), we get the asserted bound (5.14), completing the proof. $\hfill \Box$

5.3. Concentration estimates for multiplicative functions

Next we use Lemma 5.4 to get a variant that deals with multiplicative functions.

Lemma 5.5. Let $K_0, N \in \mathbb{N}$, $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ with $-Q \le a, b \le Q$, and $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a multiplicative function that satisfies

f(p) = 1 for all primes p ≤ K₀ and p > N;
 f(p) = 1 for all primes p ≡ 3 (mod 4);
 f(p^k) = 1 for all primes p and k ≥ 2.

Let also $Q = \prod_{p \le K_0} p^{a_p}$ with $a_p \in \mathbb{N}$. If N is large enough, depending only on K_0 , then

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| f \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - \exp \left(G_N(f,K_0) \right) \right| \ll \\ (\mathbb{D} + \mathbb{D}^2) (f,1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}(f,1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad (5.27)$$

where the implicit constant is absolute and

$$G_N(f, K_0) := 2 \sum_{K_0
(5.28)$$

Proof. Let $h : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{C}$ be the additive function given on prime powers by

$$h(p^k) \coloneqq f(p^k) - 1.$$

We note that due to our assumptions on f, properties (1)–(3) of Lemma 5.4 are satisfied for h/2, which is bounded by 1 on primes.

Using that $z = e^{z-1} + O(|z-1|^2)$ for $|z| \le 1$ and property (3), we have

$$f(m^{2} + n^{2}) = \prod_{p^{k} \mid |m^{2} + n^{2}} f(p^{k}) = \prod_{p \mid |m^{2} + n^{2}} \left(\exp(h(p)) + O(|h(p)|^{2}) \right).$$

Applying the estimate $|\prod_{i \le k} z_i - \prod_{i \le k} w_i| \le \sum_{i \le k} |z_i - w_i|$, we deduce that for all $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$f(m^{2} + n^{2}) = \exp(h(m^{2} + n^{2})) + O\left(\sum_{p \mid |m^{2} + n^{2}} |h(p)|^{2}\right).$$

Using this and since $G_N(f, K_0) = H_N(h, K_0)$, where $H_N(h, K_0)$ is given by (5.15), we get

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| f((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - \exp(G_N(f,K_0)) \right| \ll \\ \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| \exp\left(h((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2)\right) - \exp(H_N(h,K_0)) \right| + \\ \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \sum_{p \mid \mid (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2} |h(p)|^2.$$
(5.29)

Next we use the inequality $|e^{z_1} - e^{z_2}| \le |z_1 - z_2|$, which is valid for $\Re z_1, \Re z_2 \le 0$, to bound the last expression by

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|h((Qm+a)^2+(Qn+b)^2)-H_N(h,K_0)|+\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\sum_{p\mid |(Qm+a)^2+(Qn+b)^2}|h(p)|^2.$$
 (5.30)

To bound the first term, we use Lemma 5.4. It gives that for all large enough N, depending on K_0 only, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| h ((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - H_N(h, K_0) \right| \ll \\ \mathbb{D}(h; K_0, \sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}(h; \sqrt{N}, N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}} \ll \mathbb{D}(f, 1; K_0, \sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}(f, 1; \sqrt{N}, N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}},$$
(5.31)

where to get the last bound, we used that $|h(p)|^2 \le 2 - 2 \Re(f(p))$, which holds since $|f(p)| \le 1$. To bound the second term in (5.30), we note that using properties (1)–(3) of Lemma 5.4, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \sum_{p \mid |(Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2} |h(p)|^2 = \sum_{K_0$$

where $w_{N,P}(p)$ is as in (5.18) and we used equation (5.5) of Lemma 5.2 and the prime number theorem to get the first bound. Combining (5.29)–(5.32), we get the asserted bound.

We use the previous result to deduce the following improved version.

Lemma 5.6. Let $K_0, N \in \mathbb{N}$ and $f: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be a multiplicative function such that f(p) = 1 for all primes p > N with $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$. Let also $Q = \prod_{p \le K_0} p^{a_p}$ with $a_p \in \mathbb{N}$. If N is large enough, depending only on K_0 , then for all $a, b \in \mathbb{Z}$ with $-Q \le a, b \le Q$ and $(a^2 + b^2, Q) = 1$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| f \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - \exp \left(G_N(f,K_0) \right) \right| \ll \\ (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2) (f,1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad (5.33)$$

where the implicit constant is absolute and

$$G_N(f, K_0) := 2 \sum_{\substack{K_0 (5.34)$$

$$\mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; x, y)^2 := \sum_{\substack{x$$

for x < y.

Proof. We first define the multiplicative function $\tilde{f} : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ on prime powers as follows

$$\tilde{f}(p^k) := \begin{cases} f(p^k), & \text{if } p > K_0 \\ 1, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}.$$

Since $p \le K_0$ implies $p \mid Q$ and $(a^2 + b^2, Q) = 1$, we get that $p \nmid (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ for every $p \le K_0$; hence,

$$f((Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2) = \tilde{f}((Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2)$$
 for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$

Note also that $G_N(\tilde{f}, Q) = G_N(f, Q)$ and $\mathbb{D}_1(\tilde{f}, 1; K_0, N) = \mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; K_0, N)$. It follows that in order to establish (5.33), it is enough to show that for all large enough *N*, depending only on K_0 , we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|\tilde{f}((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - \exp(G_N(\tilde{f},Q))| \ll (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2)(\tilde{f},1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(\tilde{f},1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$$
 (5.35)

In order to establish (5.35), we make a series of further reductions that will eventually allow us to apply Lemma 5.5. For every $p \equiv 3 \pmod{4}$, we have that $p \mid m^2 + n^2$ implies that $p \mid m$ and $p \mid n$. Consequently, the contribution to the average of those $m, n \in [N]$ for which $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ is divisible by some prime $p \equiv 3 \pmod{4}$ is (note that $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ is only divisible by primes $p > K_0$)

$$\ll \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{K_0$$

which is acceptable.

Next, we show that the contribution to the average in (5.35) of those $m, n \in [N]$ for which $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ is divisible by p^2 for some prime $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$ with $p > P_0$ (hence $p \nmid Q$) is also acceptable. Indeed, for fixed $n \in [N]$ such that $p \nmid Qn + b$, there exist at most $2[N/p^2] + 2$ values of $m \in [N]$ such that $p^2 \mid (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$. However, if $p \mid Qn + b$ and $p \mid (Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$, then also $p \mid Qm + a$. Hence, the contribution to the average in (5.35) of those $m, n \in [N]$ for which $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ is divisible by p^2 for some prime $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$ is bounded by (note again that $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ is only divisible by primes $p > K_0$)

$$\ll \frac{1}{N^2} \Big(\sum_{K_0$$

where we used the prime number theorem to bound $\frac{1}{N} \sum_{K_0 .$

Combining the above reductions, we deduce that in order to establish the estimate (5.35), we may further assume that

$$\tilde{f}(p^k) = 1 \text{ for all } p \in \mathbb{P}, k \ge 2, \text{ and } \tilde{f}(p^k) = 1 \text{ for all } p \equiv 3 \pmod{4}, k \in \mathbb{N}.$$
 (5.36)

We are now in a situation where Lemma 5.5 is applicable and gives that for all large enough N, depending only on K_0 , if $\mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; K_0, N) \le 1$, we have (note that (5.36) implies that $\mathbb{D}_1(\tilde{f}, 1; K_0, N) = \mathbb{D}(\tilde{f}, 1; K_0, N)$)

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|\tilde{f}((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - \exp(G_N(\tilde{f},K_0))| \ll (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2)(\tilde{f},1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(\tilde{f},1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}}.$$

Combining this bound with the bounds we got in order to arrive to this reduction, we get that (5.35) is satisfied. This completes the proof.

5.4. Proof of Proposition 5.1

We start with some reductions. Suppose that the statement holds when $\chi = 1$ and t = 0. We will show that it holds for arbitrary χ and t. Let $\tilde{f} := f \cdot \overline{\chi} \cdot n^{-it}$, and apply the conclusion for $\chi = 1, t = 0$. We get the following bound for \tilde{f} :

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| \tilde{f} \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - \exp\left(G_N(\tilde{f}, K_0) \right) \right| \ll \\ (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2)(f, 1; K_0, \sqrt{N}) + Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; N, 3Q^2N^2) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; \sqrt{N}, N) + K_0^{-1/2}.$$
(5.37)

Note that since χ is periodic with period q and $q \mid Q$, we have $\chi((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) = \chi(a^2+b^2)$ for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$. Furthermore, since by assumption $(a^2+b^2, Q) = 1$ and $q \mid Q$, we have $(a^2+b^2, q) = 1$; hence, $|\chi(a^2+b^2)| = 1$. Also, $\lim_{m,n\to\infty} ((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2)^{it} - Q^{2it} \cdot (m^2+n^2)^{it} = 0$ and $\chi(a^2+b^2) = 1$. $\mathbb{D}_1(\tilde{f}, 1; x, y) = \mathbb{D}_1(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; x, y)$. Lastly, note that

$$G_N(\tilde{f}, K_0) = 2 \sum_{\substack{K_0$$

After inserting this information in (5.37), we get that (5.3) is satisfied.

So it suffices to show that if $Q = \prod_{p \le K_0} p^{a_p}$ for some $a_p \in \mathbb{N}$, then if N is large enough, depending only on Q, and $\mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; K_0, N) \leq 1$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left| f \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - \exp \left(G_N(f,K_0) \right) \right| \ll \\ (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2) (f,1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;N,3Q^2N^2) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-1/2}.$$
(5.38)

For every $N \in \mathbb{N}$, we decompose f as $f = f_{N,1} \cdot f_{N,2}$, where the multiplicative functions $f_{N,1}, f_{N,2} \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ are defined on prime powers as follows:

$$f_{N,1}(p^k) := \begin{cases} f(p), & \text{if } k = 1 \text{ and } p > N, \ p \equiv 1 \pmod{4} \\ 1, & \text{otherwise} \end{cases},$$
$$f_{N,2}(p^k) := \begin{cases} 1, & \text{if } k = 1 \text{ and } p > N, \ p \equiv 1 \pmod{4} \\ f(p^k), & \text{otherwise} \end{cases}.$$

We first study the function $f_{N,1}$. Following the notation of Lemma 5.3 for $l, Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$w_{N,Q}(l) := \frac{1}{N^2} \sum_{\substack{m,n \in [N], \\ l \mid (Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2}} 1.$$

Lemma 5.3 implies that if l is a sum of two squares, then

$$w_{N,Q}(l) \ll \frac{Q^2}{l}.$$
(5.39)

Since for $N \gg Q$ we have $f_{N,1}((Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2) - 1 \neq 0$ only if $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ is divisible by one or two primes p > N,¹⁰ we get

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|f_{N,1}((Qm+a)^{2} + (Qn+b)^{2}) - 1| \leq \sum_{\substack{N$$

where we used that $f_{N,1}(p) = f(p)$ for all p > N, and in the second sum, we have ignored the contribution of the diagonal terms p = q since, by construction, $f_{N,1}(p^2) = 1$ for all primes p. Using (5.39) for l := p, which is a sum of two squares since $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$, we estimate the first term as follows:11

¹⁰For $m, n \in [N]$ and $-Q \le a, b \le Q$, we have $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2 \ll Q^2 N^2$, so if $(Qm + a)^2 + (Qn + b)^2$ was divisible by three or more primes greater than N, we would have $N^3 \ll Q^2 N^2$, which fails if $Q \ll N$. ¹¹Bounding $w_{N,Q}(p)$ using (5.5) would lead to non-acceptable errors here, because the range of summation is much larger

than N.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

$$\begin{split} \sum_{\substack{N$$

where we used that $\sum_{N \le p \le 3Q^2N^2} \frac{1}{p} \ll 1$ for $N \ge Q$. Similarly, using (5.39) for l := pq, which is a sum of two squares since $pq \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$, we estimate the second term in (5.40) as follows (note that since $p \ne q$, we have f(pq) = f(p)f(q)):

$$\sum_{\substack{N < p, q \leq 3Q^2 N^2, \ p \neq q, \\ p, q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}}} |f(pq) - 1| w_{N,Q}(pq) \ll Q^2 \sum_{\substack{N < p, q \leq 3Q^2 N^2, \\ p, q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}}} \frac{|f(p) - 1| + |f(q) - 1|}{pq} \leq 2Q^2 \cdot \left(\sum_{\substack{N < p, q \leq 3Q^2 N^2, \\ p, q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}}} \frac{|f(p) - 1|^2}{pq}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \cdot \left(\sum_{\substack{N < p, q \leq 3Q^2 N^2, \\ p, q \equiv 1 \pmod{4}}} \frac{1}{pq}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \ll Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; N, 3Q^2 N^2),$$

where we used that $\sum_{N \le p \le 3Q^2N^2} \frac{1}{p} \ll 1$ for $N \ge Q$. Combining the above estimates and (5.40), we deduce that for $N \gg Q$, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\Big|f_{N,1}\big((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2\big) - 1\big| \ll Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;N,3Q^2N^2).$$
(5.41)

Next, we move to the function f_2 . Since $f_2(p) = 1$ for all primes $p \ge N$, Lemma 5.6 is applicable. We get that if N is large enough, depending on K_0 , we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}|f_{N,2}((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2) - \exp(G_N(f,K_0))| \ll (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2)(f,1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-\frac{1}{2}}, \quad (5.42)$$

where we used that $f_{N,2}(p) = f(p)$ for all primes $p \equiv 1 \pmod{4}$ with $p \leq N$; hence, $G_N(f_{N,2}, K_0) = G_N(f, K_0)$ and $\mathbb{D}_1(f_{N,2}, 1; K_0, N) = \mathbb{D}_1(f, 1; K_0, N)$.

Finally, we use the triangle inequality and combine (5.41) and (5.42) to obtain that the left-hand side in (5.38) is bounded by

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \left(|f_{N,1} \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - 1| + |f_{N,2} \left((Qm+a)^2 + (Qn+b)^2 \right) - \exp(G_N(f,K_0))| \right) \\ \ll (\mathbb{D}_1 + \mathbb{D}_1^2)(f,1;K_0,\sqrt{N}) + Q^2 \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;N,3Q^2N^2) + Q \cdot \mathbb{D}_1(f,1;\sqrt{N},N) + K_0^{-1/2}.$$

Thus, (5.38) holds, completing the proof.

6. Type II Pythagorean pairs and more

6.1. Proof of Theorem 2.9

As explained in Section 2.3, in order to complete the proof of Theorem 2.9 (and hence of part (2) of Theorem 2.2), it remains to prove Proposition 2.10, Proposition 2.12 and Lemma 2.13. We do this in this section.

We repeat the statement of Proposition 2.10 and explain how it can be derived from results in [21].

Proposition 6.1. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ be an aperiodic completely multiplicative function. Then for every $\delta > 0$ and $\ell, \ell', Q \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \,\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot f(\ell((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2)) \cdot \overline{f(\ell'(Qm+1)(Qn))} = 0, \tag{6.1}$$

where $\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m, n)$ is as in (3.3).

Proof. Recall that

$$\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) := F_{\delta}\left(\left(\ell(m^2 + n^2)\right)^i \cdot \left(\ell'mn\right)^{-i}\right), \quad m, n \in \mathbb{N},$$

where $F_{\delta} \colon \mathbb{S}^1 \to [0, 1]$ is the continuous function defined in Lemma 3.3. Using uniform approximation of F_{δ} by trigonometric polynomials and linearity, we get that it suffices to verify (6.1) when $\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m, n)$ is replaced by $(m^2 + n^2)^{ki} \cdot (mn)^{-ki}$ for arbitrary $k \in \mathbb{Z}$. Furthermore, the limit remains unchanged if we replace $(m^2 + n^2)^{ki} \cdot (mn)^{-ki}$ with $((Qm + 1)^2 + (Qn)^2)^{ki} \cdot ((Qm + 1)(Qn))^{-ki}$ (the +1 makes no difference asymptotically, so we can omit it, and then Q^2 is going to cancel because of the conjugate). Hence, it suffices to establish that for every $k \in \mathbb{Z}$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} f_k((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2) \cdot \overline{f_k((Qm+1)(Qn))} = 0,$$
(6.2)

where $f_k(n) := f(n) \cdot n^{ki}$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Note that since the indicator function of an arithmetic progression is a linear combination of Dirichlet characters, in order to establish (6.2), it suffices to show that for all Dirichlet characters χ, χ' , we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \chi(m) \cdot \chi'(n) \cdot f_k(m^2 + n^2) \cdot \overline{f_k(mn)} = 0,$$

or, equivalently, that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} f_k(m^2 + n^2) \cdot (\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi)(m) \cdot (\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi')(n) = 0.$$
(6.3)

Since *f* is aperiodic, so is $\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi$ (and $\overline{f_k} \cdot \chi'$). By [21, Theorem 9.7] (applied to $Q(m, n) := m^2 + n^2$), we deduce that (6.3) holds, completing the proof.

Recall that in (2.11), we defined the multiplicative Følner sequence (Φ_K) by

$$\Phi_K := \Big\{ \prod_{p \le K} p^{a_p} \colon K < a_p \le 2K \Big\}, \quad K \in \mathbb{N}.$$

Note that every $q \in \mathbb{N}$ divides all elements of Φ_K when $K \in \mathbb{N}$ is large enough depending on q.

The next result is a key ingredient in the proof of Proposition 2.12 below.

Lemma 6.2. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a completely multiplicative function such that $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ . Let also $\delta > 0$ be fixed, \tilde{w}_{δ} be as in (3.3), and (Φ_K) be as in (2.11). For $Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$L_{\delta,N}(f,Q) := \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot f(\ell((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2)) \cdot f(\ell'(Qm+1)n)$$
(6.4)

and

$$\tilde{L}_{\delta,N}(f,Q) \coloneqq Q^{-it} \cdot L_{\delta,N}(f,Q).$$
(6.5)

Then

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q, Q' \in \Phi_K} |\tilde{L}_{\delta, N}(f, Q) - \tilde{L}_{\delta, N}(f, Q')| = 0.$$
(6.6)

Proof. For $K \in \mathbb{N}$, let $F_N(f, K)$ and $G_N(f, K)$ be defined as in (2.12) and (2.18), respectively.

We apply the concentration inequalities of Proposition 2.5 and Proposition 2.11. Since $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ , we get that

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q \in \Phi_K} \mathbb{E}_{m \in [N]} |f(Qm+1) - (Qm)^{it} \exp(F_N(f,K))| = 0$$

and

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q \in \Phi_K} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \left| f\left((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2 \right) - Q^{2it} \cdot (m^2 + n^2)^{it} \cdot \exp\left(G_N(f,K) \right) \right| = 0.$$

We deduce that if

$$M_{\delta,N}(f) := f(\ell) \cdot \overline{f(\ell')} \cdot \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \tilde{w}_{\delta}(m,n) \cdot (m^2 + n^2)^{it} \cdot m^{-it} \cdot \overline{f(n)},$$

then

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q \in \Phi_K} |\tilde{L}_{\delta,N}(f,Q) - M_{\delta,N}(f) \cdot \exp(G_N(f,K)) \cdot \overline{\exp(F_N(f,K))}| = 0.$$

Using this identity and the triangle inequality, we deduce that (6.6) holds.

Recall that \mathcal{M}_p and \mathcal{A} were defined in (2.9) and (2.13), respectively. The next result follows easily from Lemma 3.2 and the continuity of finite Borel measures.

Lemma 6.3. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p . Then for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exist a Borel subset $\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}$ of $\mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}$ and $K_0 \in \mathbb{N}$, such that

$$\sigma((\mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}) \setminus \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}) \le \varepsilon \tag{6.7}$$

and

$$\sup_{f \in \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} |\mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_{K}} f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_{f}}| \le \varepsilon \text{ for all } K \ge K_{0},$$
(6.8)

where t_f is the unique real for which $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it_f}$ for some Dirichlet character χ .

Remark. The important point is that K_0 does not depend on f as long as $f \in \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}$.

Proof. Let $\varepsilon > 0$. For $m \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon,m} := \{ f \in \mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A} : |\mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} f(Q) \cdot Q^{-\iota t_f}| \le \varepsilon \text{ for all } K \ge m \}.$$

Note that by Lemma 3.6, the map $f \mapsto t_f$ from \mathcal{M}_p to \mathbb{R} is Borel; hence, for every $\varepsilon > 0$, the sets $\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon,m}$ form an increasing family of Borel sets. Since for $f \notin \mathcal{A}$ we have $f \cdot n^{-it_f} \neq 1$, we get by Lemma 3.2 that for every $f \in \mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}$, we have

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_f} = 0.$$

Hence,

$$(\mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}) := \bigcup_{m \in \mathbb{N}} \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon,m}.$$

It follows that there exists $m_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\sigma((\mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}) \setminus \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon, m_0}) \leq \varepsilon.$$

Renaming $\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon,m_0}$ as $\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}$ and letting $K_0 := m_0$ gives the asserted statement.

Using the previous two results, we are going to prove Proposition 2.12, which we formulate again for convenience.

Proposition 2.12. Let (Φ_K) , \mathcal{A} , $\mathcal{B}_{\delta}(f, Q; m, n)$ be defined by (2.11), (2.13), (2.16), respectively, and $\delta > 0$. Let also σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p . Then

$$\lim_{K\to\infty}\limsup_{N\to\infty}\left|\mathbb{E}_{Q\in\Phi_{K}}\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}\int_{\mathcal{M}_{p}\setminus\mathcal{A}}B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)\,d\sigma(f)\right|=0.$$

Proof. Let $\delta, \varepsilon > 0$. By Lemma 6.3, there exists $K_0 = K_0(\sigma) \in \mathbb{N}$ and a Borel subset $\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}$ of $\mathcal{M} \setminus \mathcal{A}$, such that

$$\sigma((\mathcal{M}_p \setminus \mathcal{A}) \setminus \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}) \le \varepsilon/4 \tag{6.9}$$

and

$$\sup_{f \in \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} |\mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_{K}} f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_{f}}| \le \varepsilon/2 \text{ for all } K \ge K_{0}.$$
(6.10)

Because of (6.9), and since $|B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n)| \leq 1$, it suffices to show that

$$\limsup_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \left| \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \mathbb{E}_{m, n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} B_{\delta}(f, Q; m, n) \, d\sigma(f) \right| \le \varepsilon.$$
(6.11)

As in Lemma 6.2, for $Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$\tilde{L}_{\delta,N}(f,Q) := f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_f} \cdot \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n).$$

We also let for $Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$

$$I(Q,N) := \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} \int_{\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} B_{\delta}(f,Q;m,n) \, d\sigma(f) = \int_{\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} \overline{f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_{f}}} \cdot \tilde{L}_{\delta,N}(f,Q) \, d\sigma(f).$$
(6.12)

Finally, for $K \in \mathbb{N}$, we let Q_K be an arbitrary element of Φ_K , and define

$$I_1(Q,N) := \int_{\mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} \overline{f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_f}} \cdot \tilde{L}_{\delta,N}(f,Q_K) \, d\sigma(f), \quad Q \in \Phi_K, N \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(6.13)

Recall that by part (2) of Lemma 3.6, the map $f \mapsto t_f$ from \mathcal{M}_p to \mathbb{R} is Borel, so the integral defining $I_1(Q, N)$ is well-defined. Using (6.12) and (6.13), we get that

$$\max_{Q \in \Phi_K} |I(Q, N) - I_1(Q, N)| \le \max_{Q \in \Phi_K} |\tilde{L}_{\delta, N}(f, Q) - \tilde{L}_{\delta, N}(f, Q_K)|, \quad K \in \mathbb{N}.$$

We deduce from this and equation (6.6) of Lemma 6.2 that

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q \in \Phi_K} |I(Q, N) - I_1(Q, N)| = 0.$$

It follows from the above facts that in order to show that (6.11) holds, it suffices to show that

$$\limsup_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} |\mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} I_1(Q, N)| \le \varepsilon.$$
(6.14)

Using the definition of $I_1(Q, N)$ in (6.13) and the estimate (6.10), we get that for every $K \ge K_0$, we have

$$\sup_{N \in \mathbb{N}} |\mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_{K}} I_{1}(Q, N)| \leq \sup_{f \in \mathcal{M}_{\varepsilon}} |\mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_{K}} f(Q) \cdot Q^{-it_{f}}| \leq \varepsilon.$$

Hence,

$$\limsup_{K\to\infty}\limsup_{N\to\infty}|\mathbb{E}_{Q\in\Phi_K}I_1(Q,N)|\leq\varepsilon,$$

establishing (6.14) and completing the proof.

Finally, we restate and prove Lemma 2.13.

Lemma 2.13. Let σ be a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p such that $\sigma(\{1\}) > 0$ and \mathcal{A} as in (2.13). Then there exist $\delta_0, \rho_0 > 0$, depending only on σ , such that

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \inf_{Q \in \mathbb{N}} \mathfrak{R}\left(\mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]} \int_{\mathcal{A}} B_{\delta_0}(f,Q;m,n) \, d\sigma(f)\right) \ge \rho_0. \tag{6.15}$$

Proof. Using the positiveness property of the weight $\tilde{w}_{\delta}(m, n)$ in Lemma 3.3, the proof is identical to the one used to establish Lemma 2.8, and so we omit it.

6.2. Proof of Theorem 1.8

We sketch the proof of Theorem 1.8. Following the reduction in Section 2.1, we need to show that under the assumptions of Theorem 2.2, we have

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]}^{\log} \int_{\mathcal{M}} f(n(n+1)) \cdot \overline{f(m^2)} \, d\sigma(f) > 0.$$
(6.16)

To prove this, we follow the argument used in the proof of part (2) of Theorem 2.2.¹² We will restrict our average to the grid $\{(Qn, m) : m, n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. This is why for $f \in \mathcal{M}$ and $Q, m, n \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$B(f,Q;m,n) := f((Qn)(Qn+1)) \cdot \overline{f(m^2)}.$$

(For reasons that will become clear shortly, in this case, we do not have to introduce any kind of weight w_{δ} .)

We first claim that if $f \in \mathcal{M}$ is aperiodic, then for every $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\lim_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}^{\log}_{m,n\in[N]} B(f,Q;m,n) = 0.$$

(This corresponds to Proposition 2.10.) Since f is completely multiplicative, it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]}^{\log} f(n) \cdot f(Qn+1) = 0 \quad \text{or} \quad \lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m \in [N]}^{\log} f^2(m) = 0.$$
(6.17)

Suppose that f^2 does not have logarithmic mean value 0. Then by a consequence of a result of Halász [30], we have $f^2 \sim 1.^{13}$ Combining this with the following consequence of a result of Tao in [47], we deduce that (6.17) holds.

¹²We follow part (2) of Theorem 2.2 and not part (1) because we do not know that the limit of the averages $\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}^{\log} f(n(n+1)) \cdot \overline{f(m^2)}$ exists for every $f \in \mathcal{M}$.

¹³Halász's theorem gives that $f^2 \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$, but for logarithmic averages, we have that if $g \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \neq 0$, then g has mean 0.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Lemma 6.4. Suppose that $f \in \mathcal{M}$ is aperiodic and satisfies $f^2 \sim 1$. Then for every $Q \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{n \in [N]}^{\log} f(n) \cdot f(Qn+1) = 0.$$
(6.18)

Proof. We say that $f \in \mathcal{M}$ is strongly aperiodic if for every Dirichlet character χ and $A \ge 1$, we have $\lim_{N\to\infty} \min_{|t|\le AN} \mathbb{D}(f, \chi \cdot n^{it}; 1, N) = +\infty$. It was shown in [47, Corollary 1.5] that if f is strongly aperiodic, then (6.18) holds for every $Q \in \mathbb{N}$. Thus, it remains to show that if f is aperiodic and $f^2 \sim 1$, then f is strongly aperiodic. This can be shown exactly as in the proof of [19, Proposition 6.1]; the assumption $f^2 \sim 1$ in our setting replaces the assumption $f^k = 1$ for some $k \in \mathbb{N}$ that was used in [19].

Using the previous claim and the bounded convergence theorem, we get that it suffices to establish (6.16) when the range of integration \mathcal{M} is replaced by the subset \mathcal{M}_p of pretentious multiplicative functions.

Next, we claim that if (Φ_K) is as in (2.11) and σ is a Borel probability measure on \mathcal{M}_p , then

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \left| \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N]}^{\log} \int_{\mathcal{M}_p \setminus \{1\}} B(f,Q;m,n) \, d\sigma(f) \right| = 0.$$
(6.19)

(This corresponds to Proposition 2.12. Note that \mathcal{A} can be replaced by {1} in this case, which is the reason why the weight \tilde{w}_{δ} is not needed for this argument.) To prove this, we argue as in the proof of Proposition 2.12. If $f \sim \chi \cdot n^{it_f}$ for some $t_f \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ , for $Q, N \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$\tilde{L}_N(f,Q) := Q^{-it_f} \cdot \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]}^{\log} f(n(Qn+1)) \cdot \overline{f(m^2)}$$

and show that

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \limsup_{N \to \infty} \max_{Q, Q' \in \Phi_K} |\tilde{L}_{\delta, N}(f, Q) - \tilde{L}_{\delta, N}(f, Q')| = 0.$$

We do this exactly as in the proof of Lemma 6.2, using in this case the concentration estimate of Proposition 2.5 for logarithmic averages (see the third remark following Proposition 2.5). Then (6.19) follows exactly as in the proof of Proposition 2.12. The reason why we only have to exclude the multiplicative function $\{1\}$ in the integral in (6.19) (versus the set A of all Archimedean characters) is because in our current setting, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N]} B(f,Q;m,n) = f(Q) \cdot Q^{it_f} \cdot \tilde{L}_N(f,Q),$$

and $Q \mapsto f(Q) \cdot Q^{it_f}$ is the trivial multiplicative function only when f = 1. Note also that the variant of Lemma 2.13 is trivial in our case, since A is replaced by {1}. With the above information, we can complete the proof of (6.16) exactly as we did at the end of Section 2.3.

7. Pythagorean triples on level sets - Reduction to the pretentious case

First, let us recall a convention made in Section 2.4, which we will continue to follow in this and the next section. When we write $\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^*$, we mean the limit $\lim_{K\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{k\in\Phi_K}$, where (Φ_K) is a multiplicative Følner sequence chosen so that all the limits in the following statements exist. Since it will always be the case in our arguments that only a countable collection of limits needs to be considered, such a Følner sequence can be taken as a subsequence of any given multiplicative Følner sequence.

As explained in Section 2.4, the proof of Theorem 2.14 splits in two parts, Propositions 2.16 and 2.18. Our goal in this section is to establish the first part, which we now state in a more general form (we do not assume that f takes finitely many values).

Proposition 7.1. Suppose that for every completely multiplicative function $h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$, with $h \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$, modified Dirichlet character $\tilde{\chi}: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$, and open arc I on \mathbb{S}^1 around 1, we have

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n\in[N],m>n} \mathbb{E}^*_{k\in\mathbb{N}} A(k(m^2-n^2)) \cdot A(k\cdot 2mn) \cdot A(k(m^2+n^2)) > 0,$$

where

$$A(n) := F(h(n)) \cdot F(\tilde{\chi}(n)), \quad n \in \mathbb{N}, \quad F := \mathbf{1}_I.$$

Then for every completely multiplicative function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ and open arc I around 1, we have

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* F(f(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot F(f(k(2mn))) \cdot F(f(k(m^2 + n^2))) > 0,$$

where *F* is as before. Furthermore, if our assumptions hold for all finite-valued completely multiplicative functions *h*, then the conclusion holds for all finite-valued completely multiplicative functions *f*.

7.1. Preparation

Recall that we write $f \sim g$ if $\mathbb{D}(f, g) < +\infty$, where $\mathbb{D}(f, g)$ is as in (3.5).

Lemma 7.2. Let $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a completely multiplicative function such that $f \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$. Then for every $d \in \mathbb{N}$, there exists a completely multiplicative function $g : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$, such that $g \sim n^{it/d}$ and $g^d = f$. Furthermore, if f takes finitely many values, then so does g.

Proof. Suppose first that $f \sim 1$. Then $f(p) = e(\theta_p)$, $p \in \mathbb{P}$, for some $\theta_p \in [-1/2, 1/2)$ with $\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1-\cos(\theta_p)}{p} < +\infty$. Hence, $\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{\theta_p^2}{p} < +\infty$. We define the completely multiplicative function $g : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ by

$$g(p) := e(\tilde{\theta}_p)$$
, where $\tilde{\theta}_p := \theta_p/d$, $p \in \mathbb{P}$.

We have $g^d = f$. Also, $\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{\tilde{\theta}_p^2}{p} < +\infty$; hence, $g \sim 1$.

Now suppose that $f \sim n^{it}$, and let $d \in \mathbb{N}$. Then $f \cdot n^{-it} \sim 1$, and the previous argument gives that there exists $h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ with $h \sim 1$ such that $h^d = f \cdot n^{-it}$. Let $g := h \cdot n^{it/d}$. Then $g^d = f$ and $g \sim n^{it/d}$. \Box

A similar statement is not always true when $f \sim \chi$ where χ is a Dirichlet character (not even when $f = \chi$).

We remind the reader that modified Dirichlet characters $\tilde{\chi}$ were defined in Section 3.3. If a completely multiplicative function $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ is such that f^l is aperiodic for every $l \in \mathbb{N}$, then things are easier for us. If this is not the case (for example, it is never the case when f is finite-valued), then the next lemma gives a useful decomposition to work with.

Lemma 7.3. Let $f: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be an aperiodic completely multiplicative function such that f^d is pretentious for some $d \in \mathbb{N}$, and suppose that $d \ge 2$ is the smallest such d. Then there exist completely multiplicative functions $g, h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ and a Dirichlet character χ , such that

1. $f = g \cdot h$ 2. g, \ldots, g^{d-1} are aperiodic and $g^d = \tilde{\chi}$. 3. $h \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$.

or in for some i e sa

Furthermore, if f takes finitely many values, then so does h and h \sim 1.

Proof. By our assumption, we have that f, \ldots, f^{d-1} are aperiodic and $f^d \sim \chi \cdot n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$ and Dirichlet character χ . Then $f^d \cdot \overline{\chi} \sim n^{it}$, and Lemma 7.2 gives that there exists a completely multiplicative function $h: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ such that

$$h \sim n^{it/d}$$
 and $h^d = f^d \cdot \overline{\tilde{\chi}}$.

Let $g := f \cdot \overline{h}$. Then obviously $f = g \cdot h$. Also, for j = 1, ..., d - 1, we have $g^j = f^j \cdot h^j$ is aperiodic, since by assumption, f^j is aperiodic and h^j is pretentious. Moreover,

$$g^d = f^d \cdot \overline{h}^d = \tilde{\chi}.$$

Lastly, suppose that *f* takes finitely many values. Since *g* also takes finitely many values, and $h := f \cdot \overline{g}$, we have that *h* takes finitely many values. Also, since *h* takes finitely many values and $h \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$, we have that t = 0. This completes the proof.

Since χ is a Dirichlet character, there exists $r \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $\tilde{\chi}^r = 1$. We gather some facts about g that we shall use in the proof of Proposition 7.1:

- $g^{rd} = \tilde{\chi}^r = 1$; hence, g takes values in (rd)-roots of unity and the sequence $(g^j)_{j \in \mathbb{N}}$ is periodic with period rd.
- $g^d = \tilde{\chi}, g^{2d} = \tilde{\chi}^2, \dots, g^{(r-1)d} = \tilde{\chi}^{r-1}, g^{rd} = 1.$
- g^j is aperiodic if $j \not\equiv 0 \pmod{d}$.

7.2. Proof of Proposition 7.1

In this subsection, we prove Proposition 7.1. For convenience, we use the following notation.

Definition 7.1. If *I* is a circular arc around 1 and $d \in \mathbb{N}$, we let

$$I/d := \{e(t/d) : e(t) \in I, t \in [-1/2, 1/2)\}.$$

Let $f: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a completely multiplicative function and *I* be an open arc around 1. Let also $F: \mathbb{S}^1 \to [0, 1]$ be a continuous function such that

$$\mathbf{1}_{I/4} \le F \le \mathbf{1}_{I/2}.$$

It suffices to show that under the assumption of Proposition 7.1, we have

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* F(f(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot F(f(k(m^2 + n^2))) > 0.$$
(7.1)

We consider three cases.

Case 1. If *f* is pretentious, then $f = h \cdot \tilde{\chi}$, where $h \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$, and $\tilde{\chi}$ is a modified Dirichlet character, and the conclusion follows from our assumption.

Case 2. Suppose that f is aperiodic and f^d is pretentious for some $d \ge 2$. We use Lemma 7.3 to get a decomposition f = gh, where g takes values on rd roots of unity for some $r \in \mathbb{N}, g, \ldots, g^{d-1}$ are aperiodic and $g^d = \tilde{\chi}$ for some modified Dirichlet character $\tilde{\chi}$, and $h \sim n^{it}$ for some $t \in \mathbb{R}$. Note first that in order to establish (7.1), it suffices to show that

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* c_{k,m,n} \cdot F(g(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot F(g(k(2mn))) \cdot F(g(k(m^2 + n^2))) > 0, \quad (7.2)$$

where

$$c_{k,m,n} := F(h(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot F(h(k \ 2mn)) \cdot F(h(k(m^2 + n^2))), \quad k, m, n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
(7.3)

This is so, since if g(n), $h(n) \in I/2$, then $f(n) = g(n) \cdot h(n) \in I$.

Main Claim. If for $G := \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}$ and $c_{k,m,n}$ as in (7.3) we have

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N],m>n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* c_{k,m,n} \cdot G(\tilde{\chi}(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot G(\tilde{\chi}(k \ 2mn)) \cdot G(\tilde{\chi}(k(m^2 + n^2))) > 0,$$
(7.4)

then (7.2) holds.

Note that (7.4) is satisfied from the hypothesis of Proposition 7.1. So to finish the proof of Proposition 7.1 in Case 2, it remains to verify the above claim.

We start with a simple identity. Since g takes values in rd roots of unity, we have

$$\mathbf{1}_{g=1} = \mathbb{E}_{0 \le j < rd} g^j.$$

Since $F \ge \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}$, it suffices to verify (7.2) with $\sum_{j=0}^{rd-1} g^j$ in place of $F \circ g$. Let

$$J := \{ 0 \le j < rd \colon j \not\equiv 0 \pmod{d} \}.$$

Recall that g^j is aperiodic for $j \in J$. Also, $g^d = \tilde{\chi}$ and $\tilde{\chi}$ takes values on *r*-th roots of unity; hence,

$$\sum_{j=0}^{rd-1} g^j = \sum_{j=0}^{r-1} \tilde{\chi}^j + \sum_{j \in J} g^j = r \cdot \mathbf{1}_{\tilde{\chi}=1} + \sum_{j \in J} g^j.$$

Hence, in order to verify (7.2), it suffices to show that

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* c_{k,m,n} \cdot H(k(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot H(k mn) \cdot H(k(m^2 + n^2)) > 0,$$
(7.5)

where

$$H := r \cdot \mathbf{1}_{\tilde{\chi}=1} + \sum_{j \in J} g^j.$$

After expanding the product, we get a finite sum of expressions of the form

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* c_{k,m,n} \cdot H_1(k(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot H_2(kmn) \cdot H_3(k(m^2 + n^2)),$$
(7.6)

where each H_1, H_2, H_3 is either of the form $r \cdot \mathbf{1}_{\tilde{\chi}=1}$, or of the form g^j for some $j \in J$.

With this in mind, we see that the positiveness property (7.5) would follow once we establish the following three claims:

- 1. If $H_1 = H_2 = H_3 = r \cdot \mathbf{1}_{\tilde{\chi}=1}$, then the limit in (7.6) is positive.
- 2. If $H_1 = H_2 = r \cdot \mathbf{1}_{\tilde{\chi}=1}$ and $H_3 = g^j$ for some $j \in J$, then the limit in (7.6) is 0.
- 3. If $H_1 = g^j$ or $H_2 = g^j$ for some $j \in J$, then the limit in (7.6) is 0.

(We do not combine the last two cases because the argument we use is different.)

We prove (1). This follows immediately from the assumption (7.4) of the Main Claim.

We prove (2). We will show that for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with m > n, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* c_{k,m,n} \cdot H_1(k(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot H_2(k mn) \cdot H_3(k(m^2 + n^2)) = 0.$$

Using the definition of $c_{k,m,n}$ in (7.3) and uniform approximation of F, it suffices to show that for every $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with m > n, we have

$$\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^{*} H_{1}'(k(m^{2}-n^{2})) \cdot H_{2}'(k\,mn) \cdot H_{3}'(k(m^{2}+n^{2})) = 0,$$

where $H'_1 := \tilde{\chi}^{j_1} \cdot h^{j_2}$, $H'_2 := \tilde{\chi}^{j_3} \cdot h^{j_4}$, and $H'_3 := g^{j_5} \cdot h^{j_6}$, for some $j_1, j_2, j_3, j_4, j_6 \in \mathbb{Z}$ and $j_5 := j \in J$. Factoring out the multiplicative average $\mathbb{E}^*_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$, we get that it suffices to show that

$$\mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* \tilde{H}(k) = 0 \quad \text{where} \quad \tilde{H} := \tilde{\chi}^{j_1 + j_3} \cdot h^{j_2 + j_4 + j_6} \cdot g^{j_5}.$$

Since g^{j_5} is aperiodic and $\tilde{\chi}^{j_1+j_3} \cdot h^{j_2+j_4+j_6}$ is pretentious, we get that $H \neq 1$; hence, $\mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* H(k) = 0$.

We prove (3). Suppose that $H_1 = g^{j_1}$ for some $j_1 \in J$; the argument is similar for j_2 . Using the definition of $c_{k,m,n}$ from (7.3) and uniform approximation of F, it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* H_1'(k(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot H_2'(kmn) \cdot H_3'(k(m^2 + n^2)) = 0$$

where $H'_1 := g^{j_1} \cdot h^{j_2}$, $H'_2 := \tilde{\chi}^{j_3} \cdot h^{j_4}$ or $g^{j_5} \cdot h^{j_6}$, $H'_3 := \tilde{\chi} \cdot h^{j_7}$ or $g^{j_8} \cdot h^{j_9}$, for some $j_2, \ldots, j_9 \in \mathbb{Z}$. Factoring out the multiplicative average $\mathbb{E}^*_{k \in \mathbb{N}}$ $(H'_1 \cdot H'_2 \cdot H'_3)(k)$, we get that it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} H_1'((m^2 - n^2)) \cdot H_2'(mn) \cdot H_3'(m^2 + n^2) = 0,$$
(7.7)

where H'_1 is an aperiodic completely multiplicative function (since g^{j_1} is aperiodic and h^{j_2} is pretentious), and H'_2 , H'_3 are completely multiplicative functions. The hypothesis of Proposition 2.15 is satisfied, and we deduce that (7.7) holds.

This finishes the proof of the Main Claim and the proof of Case 2.

Case 3. Suppose that f^l is aperiodic for every $l \in \mathbb{N}$. In this case, we claim that the following identity holds:

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* F(f(k(m^2 - n^2))) \cdot F(f(kmn)) \cdot F(f(k(m^2 + n^2))) = \left(\int F dm_{\mathbb{S}^1}\right)^3.$$

If we prove this, then (7.1) holds, since $\int F dm_{\mathbb{S}^1} \ge m_{\mathbb{S}^1}(I/4) > 0$.

Using uniform approximation of F, it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* F_1(k(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot F_2(k m n) \cdot F_3(k(m^2 + n^2)) = 0$$

when for i = 1, 2, 3, we have $F_i = f^{j_i}, j_i \in \mathbb{Z}$, and at least one of the j_1, j_2, j_3 is nonzero.

We consider two cases. Suppose first that $j_1 = j_2 = 0$. Then $j_3 \neq 0$. After factoring out the multiplicative average $\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^*$, it suffices to show that

$$\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^* f^{j_3}(k) = 0.$$

This is the case since f^{j_3} is a nontrivial completely multiplicative function.

Suppose now that $j_1 \neq 0$; the argument is similar if $j_2 \neq 0$. After factoring out the multiplicative average $\mathbb{E}^*_{k \in \mathbb{N}^3}$, it suffices to show that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} F_1((m^2 - n^2)) \cdot F_2(2mn) \cdot F_3(m^2 + n^2) = 0.$$
(7.8)

By our assumption, $F_1 = f^{j_1}$ is aperiodic. Note also that all F_1, F_2, F_3 are completely multiplicative function. The asserted identity then follows again from Proposition 2.15.¹⁴

¹⁴It is crucial for this part of the argument that we avoided working with an aperiodicity assumption on F_3 , since such an assumption does not imply that (7.8) holds (but it does hold if F_1 or F_2 are aperiodic completely multiplicative functions).

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

8. Pythagorean triples on level sets - The pretentious case

Our goal in this section is to prove Proposition 2.18, which combined with Proposition 7.1 (Proposition 2.16 is a direct consequence) implies Theorem 1.5. We first restate Proposition 2.18 in a slightly more convenient form. Let $f: \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a pretentious completely multiplicative function taking finitely many values. Then for some $d \in \mathbb{N}$, it takes values on d-th roots of unity. We can assume that d is minimal with this property, in which case, we have $f^{j} \neq 1$ for $j = 1, \dots, d-1$. In this case, we will show the following.

Proposition 8.1. Let $d \in \mathbb{N}$ and $f : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be pretentious multiplicative function taking values on d-th roots of unity and $\tilde{\chi} \colon \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{S}^1$ be a modified Dirichlet character. Then

$$\liminf_{N \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* A(k (m^2 - n^2)) \cdot A(k \cdot 2mn) \cdot A(k (m^2 + n^2)) > 0,$$

where

$$A(n) := F(f(n)) \cdot F(\tilde{\chi}(n)), \quad n \in \mathbb{N}, \quad F := \mathbf{1}_{\{1\}}.$$
(8.1)

Remark. Note that in the argument that follows, we only deal with countably many choices of multiplicative functions and other choices of parameters, so we can choose a subsequence of positive integers (N_l) along which all the limits (as $l \to \infty$) that appear below exist. We make this implicit assumption throughout.

Before giving the proof of Proposition 8.1, we show how the concentration estimates of Corollary 2.17 follow from Propositions 2.5 and 2.11.

8.1. Proof of Corollary 2.17

We will deduce part (1) from Proposition 2.5. In a similar fashion, we can deduce part (2) from Proposition 2.11.

Let $\varepsilon > 0$ and $\varepsilon < 1$. Since f is a finite-valued pretentious multiplicative function, we have by Lemma 3.4 that $f \sim \chi$ for some Dirichlet character χ with period q and

$$\sum_{p \in \mathbb{P}} \frac{1}{p} |1 - f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)}| < \infty.$$

Hence, there exists $K_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that

$$\sum_{p \ge K_0} \frac{1}{p} \left| 1 - f(p) \cdot \overline{\chi(p)} \right| + K_0^{-1/2} \le \varepsilon.$$

This implies that

$$\mathbb{D}(f,\chi;K_0,\infty) \leq \varepsilon \quad \text{and} \quad \left|\exp\left(F_N(f,K_0)\right) - 1\right| \ll \varepsilon,$$

where $F_N(f, K_0) = \sum_{K_0 .$ $We let <math>Q_0 := q \cdot \prod_{p \le K_0} p$. If $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ is such that $Q_0 \mid Q$, then using the second remark following Proposition 2.5 with t = 0, we get that

$$\limsup_{N\to\infty} \mathbb{E}_{n\in[N]}|f(Qn+1) - \exp\left(F_N(f,K_0)\right)| \ll \varepsilon.$$

Since $|\exp(F_N(f, K_0)) - 1| \ll \varepsilon$, this completes the proof.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

8.2. Proof of Proposition 8.1

Recall that A(n) is given by (8.1). Since $A(n) \ge 0$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$, it suffices to show that there exist $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ and $N_l \to \infty$ (which can be taken to be a subsequence of any given $M_l \to \infty$) such that all limits appearing below as $l \to \infty$ exist and

$$\lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N_l], m > n} \mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* A(k((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2) \cdot A(k \ 2(Qm+1)(Qn)) \cdot A(k((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2)) > 0.$$

Since f takes values on d-th roots of unity and $\tilde{\chi}$ takes values on d'-th roots of unity for some $d, d' \in \mathbb{N}$, we have

$$F(f) = \mathbf{1}_{f=1} = \mathbb{E}_{0 \le j < d} f^j, \quad F(\tilde{\chi}) = \mathbf{1}_{\tilde{\chi}=1} = \mathbb{E}_{0 \le j < d'} \tilde{\chi}^j.$$

$$(8.2)$$

Let $m, n \in \mathbb{N}$ with m > n be fixed. In order to compute

$$\mathbb{E}_{k\in\mathbb{N}}^* A(k(m^2 - n^2)) \cdot A(k\,2mn) \cdot A(k(m^2 + n^2)),$$

we use (8.2), expand, and use that by Lemma 3.2, we have $\mathbb{E}_{k \in \mathbb{N}}^* g(k) = 0$ for all completely multiplicative functions $g : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{U}$ with $g \neq 1$ (in particular, this holds if $g := f^k \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'} \neq 1$). We see that the previous expression is equal to $1/(dd')^3$ times

$$\sum_{k_i,k_i'\in\mathcal{K}} (f^{k_1} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_1'})(m^2 - n^2) \cdot (f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'})(2mn) \cdot (f^{k_3} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_3'})(m^2 + n^2),$$

where

$$\mathcal{K} := \{ 0 \le k_1, k_2, k_3 < d, \, 0 \le k_1', k_2', k_3' < d' \colon f^{k_1 + k_2 + k_3} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_1' + k_2' + k_3'} = 1 \}.$$

In what follows, we implicitly assume that all k_i, k'_i belong to \mathcal{K} .

Let q be the period of χ , then $\tilde{\chi}(qn + 1) = 1$ for every $n \in \mathbb{N}$. Taking the previous facts in mind, we see that in order to establish the needed positiveness, it suffices to show that there exists $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $q \mid Q$ and

$$L(Q) := \sum_{k_i, k_i' \in \mathcal{K}} \mathfrak{R}(L_{k_1, k_2, k_3, k_2'}(Q)) > 0,$$
(8.3)

where

$$L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) := \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N_l], m > n} f^{k_1}((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2) \cdot f^{k_2}(2(Qm+1)(Qn)) \cdot f^{k_3}((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2) \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'}(2(Qn)).$$
(8.4)

(We used that $\tilde{\chi}(j) = 1$ for $j \in Q\mathbb{Z} + 1$.)

Claim 1 $(f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} = 1)$. For every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $Q_0 = Q_0(f, \tilde{\chi}, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$ with $q \mid Q_0$, such that the following holds: If $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $Q_0 \mid Q$, then for all $k_1, k_2, k_3, k'_2 \in \mathcal{K}$ with $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} = 1$, we have

$$\Re(L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q)) \ge 1 - \varepsilon.$$
 (8.5)

As a consequence, there exists $Q_0 := Q_0(f, \tilde{\chi})$, such that if $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $Q_0 \mid Q$, then

$$\sum_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2': f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'} = 1} \mathfrak{R}(L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q)) \ge 1.$$
(8.6)

We prove the claim. Let $\varepsilon > 0$. Note first that since $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} = 1$, we get using (8.4) that

$$L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) := \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N_l], m > n} f^{k_1}(Q(m-n)+1) \cdot f^{k_1}(Q(m+n)+1)$$
$$f^{k_2}(Qm+1) \cdot f^{k_3}((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2).$$
(8.7)

Using this identity, Corollary 2.17 and Lemma 3.1, we deduce that there exists $Q_0 = Q_0(f, \varepsilon)$, with $q \mid Q_0$, such that if $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $Q_0 \mid Q$, then for all $k_1, k_2, k_3, k'_2 \in \mathcal{K}$ such that $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} = 1$, we have

$$|L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) - 1| \ll_d \varepsilon_d$$

This proves (8.5). Since $L_{0,0,0,0} = 1$, using (8.5) for $\varepsilon = 1/2$, we deduce (8.6). This completes the proof of Claim 1.

Claim 2 (p $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} \neq 1$). Let $Q_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ be such that (8.6) holds for every $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $Q_0 \mid Q$. Then for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $Q_1 = Q_1(f, \tilde{\chi}, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $Q_0 \mid Q_1$ (hence, (8.5) holds for $Q = Q_1$) and

$$\sum_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2': f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'} \neq 1} \mathfrak{R}(L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q_1)) \ge -\varepsilon.$$
(8.8)

We prove the claim. Let $\varepsilon > 0$. It suffices to show that

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} L_{k_1, k_2, k_3, k'_2}(Q) = 0, \quad \text{as long as } f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} \neq 1.$$
(8.9)

Note that

$$L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) := (f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'})(2Q) \cdot L'_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q),$$

where

$$L'_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k'_2}(Q) := \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N_l],m > n} f^{k_1}(Q(m-n)+1) \cdot f^{k_1}(Q(m+n)+1)$$
$$f^{k_2}(Qm+1) \cdot f^{k_3}((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2) \cdot f^{k_2}(n) \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2}(n).$$
(8.10)

We prove (8.9). Let $\varepsilon' > 0$. Using (8.10), Corollary 2.17 and Lemma 3.1, we get that there exists $Q_2 = Q_2(f, \varepsilon')$ such that the following holds: If $Q \in \mathbb{N}$ satisfies $Q_2 \mid Q$, then, for all $k_1, k_2, k_3, k'_2 \in \mathcal{K}$, we have

$$|L'_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k'_2}(Q) - c_{k_2}| \ll \varepsilon', \tag{8.11}$$

where

$$c_{k_2} \coloneqq \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{n \in [N_l]} f^{k_2}(n) \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2}(n).$$

Hence, by (8.4), (8.10), and (8.11), we have

$$|L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) - c_{k_2} \cdot (f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'})(2Q)| \ll \varepsilon' \quad \text{for all } Q \text{ with } Q_2 \mid Q.$$
(8.12)

Since by assumption, $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} \neq 1$, we have

$$\lim_{K \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{Q \in \Phi_K} \left(f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'} \right)(Q) = 0.$$

Combining this with (8.12), we get that (8.9) holds. This proves Claim 2.

¹⁵The limit exists since $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2}$ is finite-valued, but we do not have to use this.

Downloaded from https://www.cambridge.org/core. IP address: 18.227.134.160, on 12 Mar 2025 at 03:02:44, subject to the Cambridge Core terms of use, available at https://www.cambridge.org/core/terms. https://doi.org/10.1017/fmp.2024.27

Putting together the two claims, in particular the estimates (8.6) and (8.8), we deduce that for every $\varepsilon > 0$, there exists $Q_1 = Q_1(f, \tilde{\chi}, \varepsilon) \in \mathbb{N}$ with $q \mid Q_1$, such that $L(Q_1) \ge 1 - \varepsilon$; hence, (8.3) holds for $Q = Q_1$. This completes the proof.

8.3. More general equations

Our methods allow us to extend Theorem 1.5 and cover more general equations of the form

$$ax^2 + by^2 = cz^2,$$
 (8.13)

where $a, b, c \in \mathbb{N}$ are squares satisfying Rado's condition (i.e., we have either a = c, or b = c, or a + b = c). We summarize the key differences in the argument.

Suppose first that a = c (the case b = c is similar). Then, as in Section 1.4, we get parametrizations of (8.13) of the form

$$x = \ell_1 (m^2 - n^2), \quad y = \ell_2 mn, \quad z = \ell_3 (m^2 + n^2),$$

for some $\ell_1, \ell_2, \ell_3 \in \mathbb{N}$, and our hypothesis a = c implies that we can take $\ell_1 = \ell_3$. This fact is then used to handle Claim 1 in the proof of Proposition 8.1, and the rest of the argument remains unchanged. To see how Claim 1 is handled, note that in our setting, the expressions $L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k'_3}(Q)$ in (8.4) take the form

$$L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) := c_{k_1,k_2,k_3} \cdot \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N_l],m > n} f^{k_1}((Qm+1)^2 - (Qn)^2) \cdot f^{k_2}(2(Qm+1)(Qn)) \cdot f^{k_3}((Qm+1)^2 + (Qn)^2) \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k_2'}(2(Qn)),$$
(8.14)

where

$$c_{k_1,k_2,k_3} := (f^{k_1} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_1})(\ell_1) \cdot (f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2})(\ell_2) \cdot (f^{k_3} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_3})(\ell_3).$$

Using additionally that $\ell_1 = \ell_3$ and that $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} = 1$, $f^{k_1+k_2+k_3} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_1+k'_2+k'_3} = 1$, which are standing assumptions in Claim 1, we deduce that $c_{k_1,k_2,k_3} = 1$. With this information at hand, the proof of Claim 1 in our setting is exactly the same as in the case of Pythagorean triples.

Now suppose that a + b = c, in which case, the argument is a bit different and somewhat simpler. As shown in Step 2 of [21, Appendix C], we can obtain parametrizations of (8.13) of the form

$$x = k (m + \ell_1 n) \cdot (m + \ell_2 n), \quad y = k (m + \ell_3 n) \cdot (m + \ell_4 n), \quad z = k (m^2 + (\ell_5 n)^2),$$

for suitable $\ell_1, \ell_2, \ell_3, \ell_4, \ell_5 \in \mathbb{N}$ that satisfy $\ell_1 \neq \ell_2, \ell_3 \neq \ell_4$ and $\{\ell_1, \ell_2\} \neq \{\ell_3, \ell_4\}$. Note that our assumption a + b = c was used to ensure that the coefficient of m is 1 in all linear forms. We average on the grid $\{(Qm + 1, Qn) : m, n \in \mathbb{N}\}$. We will demonstrate how Claims 1 and 2 in the proof of Proposition 8.1 can be established within our framework. The remainder of the argument remains unaltered. In our context, the expressions $L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k'_2}(Q)$ in (8.4) take the form

$$L_{k_1,k_2,k_3,k_2'}(Q) := \lim_{l \to \infty} \mathbb{E}_{m,n \in [N_l],m > n} f^{k_1} ((Q(m+\ell_1n)+1)(Q(m+\ell_2n)+1)) \cdot f^{k_2} ((Q(m+\ell_3n)+1)(Q(m+\ell_4n)+1)) \cdot f^{k_3} ((Qm+1)^2 + (Q\ell_5n)^2).$$
(8.15)

Using the concentration estimates of Corollary 2.17, we can see that Claim 1 holds without assuming that $f^{k_2} \cdot \tilde{\chi}^{k'_2} = 1$. Therefore, in our setting, Claim 2 in the proof of Proposition 8.1 is already addressed by this case and requires no further explanation.

Acknowledgements. We thank the anonymous referee for a careful reading of the manuscript and for several suggestions that have improved the paper. For the purpose of open access, the authors have applied a Creative Commons Attribution (CC-BY) licence to any Author Accepted Manuscript version arising from this submission.

Competing interest. The authors have no competing interest to declare.

Funding statement. Part of this research was conducted while the authors were at the Institute for Advanced Studies at Princeton during parts of the 2022/23 academic year. We are grateful to the Institute for its hospitality and support and acknowledge the NSF grant DMS-1926686. The first author was supported by the Research Grant-ELIDEK HFRI-FM17-1684.

References

- [1] R. Alweiss, 'Monochromatic sums and products of polynomials', Preprint, 2022, arXiv:2211.00766.
- [2] J. Barrett, M. Lupini, J. Moreira, 'On Rado conditions for nonlinear Diophantine equations', *European J. Combin.* 94 (2021), Paper no. 103277, 20 pp.
- [3] V. Bergelson, 'Ergodic Ramsey theory. Logic and combinatorics (Arcata, Calif., 1985)', Contemp. Math. 65 (1987), 63–87.
- [4] V. Bergelson, 'Multiplicatively large sets and ergodic Ramsey theory', Israel J. Math. 148 (2005), 23-40.
- [5] V. Bergelson, H. Johnson, J. Moreira, 'New polynomial and multidimensional extensions of classical partition results', *Journal of Combinatorial Theory. Series A* 147 (2017), 119–154.
- [6] V. Bergelson, A. Leibman. 'Polynomial extensions of van der Waerden's and Szemerédi's theorems', J. Amer. Math. Soc. 9 (1996), 725–753.
- [7] R. de la Bretèche, A. Granville, 'Exponential sums with multiplicative coefficients and applications', *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 375 (2022), 6875–6901.
- [8] T. Browning, S. Prendiville, 'A transference approach to a Roth-type theorem in the squares', *Int. Math. Res. Notices* (2017), 2219–2248.
- [9] J. Brüdern. 'Binary additive problems and the circle method, multiplicative sequences and convergent sieves', in Analytic Number Theory - Essays in Honor of Klaus Roth (Cambridge University Press, 2008), 91–132.
- [10] J. Chapman, 'Partition regularity for systems of diagonal equations', Int. Math. Res. Not. (2022), 13272-13316.
- [11] S. Chow, S. Lindqvist, S. Prendiville, 'Rado's criterion over squares and higher powers', J. Eur. Math. Soc. 23 (6) (2021), 1925–1997.
- [12] P. Csikvári, K. Gyarmati, A. Sárközy, 'Density and Ramsey type results on algebraic equations with restricted solution sets', *Combinatorica* 32 (4) (2012), 425–449.
- [13] H. Daboussi, H. Delange, 'On multiplicative arithmetical functions whose modulus does not exceed one', J. London Math. Soc. 26 (2) (1982), 245–264.
- [14] M. Di Nasso, L. Luperi Baglini, 'Ramsey properties of nonlinear Diophantine equations', Adv. Math. 324 (2018), 84–117.
- [15] M. Di Nasso, M. Riggio, 'Fermat-like equations that are not partition regular', *Combinatorica* **38** (2018), 1067–1078.
- [16] S. Donoso, A. Le, J. Moreira, W. Sun, 'Additive averages of multiplicative correlation sequences and applications', J. Analyse Math. 149 (2023), 719–761.
- [17] P. Elliott, Probabilistic Number Theory I (Springer-Verlag, New York, Heidelberg, Berlin, 1979).
- [18] N. Frantzikinakis, 'Some open problems on multiple ergodic averages', *Bulletin of the Hellenic Mathematical Society* **60** (2016), 41–90.
- [19] N. Frantzikinakis, 'An averaged Chowla and Elliott conjecture along independent polynomials', Int. Math. Res. Not. 2018 (12) (2018), 3721–3743.
- [20] N. Frantzikinakis, B. Host, 'Asymptotics for multilinear averages of multiplicative functions', *Math. Proc. Camb. Phil. Soc.* 161 (2016), 87–101.
- [21] N. Frantzikinakis, B. Host, 'Higher order Fourier analysis of multiplicative functions and applications', J. Amer. Math. Soc. 30 (2017), 67–157.
- [22] H. Furstenberg, 'Ergodic behavior of diagonal measures and a theorem of Szemerédi on arithmetic progressions', J. Analyse Math. 31 (1977), 204–256.
- [23] R. Graham, 'Some of my favorite problems in Ramsey theory', in *Combinatorial Number Theory* (de Gruyter, Berlin, 2007), 229–236.
- [24] R. Graham, 'Old and new problems in Ramsey theory', in *Horizons of Combinatorics, Bolyai Society Mathematical Studies* (Springer, Berlin, 17, 2008), 105–118.
- [25] A. Granville, K. Soundararajan, 'Large character sums: pretentious characters and the Pólya-Vinogradov theorem', J. Amer. Math. Soc. 20 (2) (2007), 357–384.
- [26] A. Granville, K. Soundararajan, 'Pretentious multiplicative functions and an inequality for the zeta-function', Anatomy of Integers, CRM Proc. Lecture Notes, 46, Amer. Math. Soc., (Providence, RI, 2008), 191–197.
- [27] A. Granville, K. Soundararajan, Multiplicative Number Theory: The Pretentious Approach, in preparation.
- [28] B. Green, A. Lindqvist, 'Monochromatic solutions to $x + y = z^2$ ', Canad. J. Math. **71** (2019), 579–605.
- [29] K. Gyarmati, I. Ruzsa, 'A set of squares without arithmetic progressions', Acta Arith. 155 (2012), 109–115.
- [30] G. Halász, 'Über die Mittelwerte multiplikativer zahlentheoretischer Funktionen', Acta Math. Acad. Sci. Hung. 19 (1968), 365–403.

- [31] M. Heule, O. Kullmann, V. Marek, 'Solving and verifying the Boolean Pythagorean triples problem via cube-and-conquer', in *Theory and applications of satisfiability testing – SAT 2016: 19th International Conference* (Springer, Bordeaux, France, 2016), 228–245.
- [32] A. Kechris, Classical Descriptive Set Theory vol. 156 (Springer Science & Business Media, 2012).
- [33] A. Khalfalah, E. Szemerédi, 'On the number of monochromatic solutions of $x + y = z^2$, *Combin. Probab. Comput.* **15** (1-2) (2006), 213–227.
- [34] O. Klurman, 'Correlations for multiplicative functions and applications', Compositio Mathematica 153 (2017), 1622–1657.
- [35] O. Klurman, A. Mangerel, C. Pohoata, J. Teräväinen, 'Multiplicative functions that are close to their mean', *Trans. Amer. Math. Soc.* 374 (2021), 7967–7990.
- [36] E. Lamb, 'Maths proof smashes size record', Nature 534 (2016), 17-18.
- [37] H. Lefmann, 'On partition regular systems of equations', J. Combin. Theory Ser. A. 58 (1991), 35–53.
- [38] L. Matthiesen, 'Generalized Fourier coefficients of multiplicative functions', *Algebra Number Theory* **12** (2018), 1311–1400.
- [39] J. Moreira, 'Monochromatic sums and products', N. Ann. of Math. 185(3) (2017), 1069–1090.
- [40] P. Pach, 'Monochromatic solutions to $x+y = z^2$ in the interval $[cN, cN^4]$ ', Bull. London Math. Soc. **50** (2018), 1113–1116.
- [41] R. Rado, 'Studien zur Kombinatorik', Math. Z. 36 (1) (1933), 424–470.
- [42] A. Sárközy, 'On difference sets of integers I', Acta Math. Acad. Sci. Hungar. 31 (3-4) (1978), 125–149.
- [43] A. Sárközy, 'On difference sets of integers III', Acta Math. Acad. Sci. Hungar. 31 (3-4) (1978), 355–386.
- [44] I. Schur, 'Über die Kongruenz $x^m + y^m \equiv z^m \pmod{p}$ ', Jahresbericht der Deutschen Math. Verein. 25 (1916), 114–117.
- [45] W. Sun, 'A structure theorem for multiplicative functions over the Gaussian integers and applications', J. Anal. Math. 134 (2018), 55–105.
- [46] W. Sun, 'Sarnak's conjecture for nilsequences on arbitrary number fields and applications', Adv. Math. 415 (2023), Paper no. 108883, 90.
- [47] T. Tao, 'The logarithmically averaged Chowla and Elliott conjectures for two-point correlations', Forum of Mathematics, Pi 4 (2016).
- [48] J. Teräväinen, 'On the Liouville function at polynomial arguments', To appear in Amer. J. Math.